In This Issue

- Here Come the Bicycles!
- Declassified: Public Access to Previously Classified Federal Government Materials
- With Appropriate Ceremonies, Activities, and Programs
- Follow the Money
- Conservation in America
- An Introduction to the National Digital Information Infrastructure and Preservation Program (NDIIPP)

Diff

Documents to the People Winter 2015 | Volume 43, No. 4 | ISSN 0091-2085











Climate Change Mitigation: Policies and Progress

ISBN: 978-9264-23267-9 | 116 pages

This report reviews trends and progress on climate change mitigation policies in 34 OECD countries and 10 partner economies (Brazil, China, Colombia, Costa Rica, India, Indonesia, Latvia, Lithuania, the Russian Federation and South Africa), as well as in the European Union. Together, these countries account for over 80% of global GHG emissions. It covers three areas: 1) mitigation targets and goals, 2) carbon pricing instruments (such as energy and carbon taxation, emissions trading systems, as well as support for fossil fuels) and 3) key domestic policy settings in the energy and other sectors (including renewable energy, power generation and transport, innovation and R&D, and mitigation policies in agriculture, forestry, industry and waste sectors). The report is accompanied by an online country profiles tool containing more detailed information.

Health at a Glance 2015 OECD Indicators

ISBN: 978-9264-23257-0 | 200 pages

This new edition of Health at a Glance presents the most recent comparable data on the performance of health systems in OECD countries. Where possible, it also reports data for partner countries (Brazil, China, Colombia, Costa Rica, India, Indonesia, Latvia, Lithuania, Russian Federation and South Africa). Compared with the previous edition, this new edition includes a new set of dashboards of health indicators to summarise in a clear and userfriendly way the relative strengths and weaknesses of OECD countries on different key indicators of health and health system performance, and also a special focus on the pharmaceutical sector. This edition also contains new indicators on health workforce migration and on the quality of health care.

Available online to subscribing libraries at: **www.oecd-iLibrary.org** or for purchase at: **www.oecdbookshop.org** or call: **800-456-6323**

Need cataloging for your electronic gov docs? We Can Do It!



Let MARCIVE take on the task of providing full MARC records with URLs for the thousands of government documents that are published online or as PDFs. Using **Documents Without Shelves**, your patrons will be able to link directly to full text government documents from your online catalog.

Monthly updates help keep your catalog current and your links valid. MARCIVE is ready to do the heavy lifting. **Just give us a call**!



www.marcive.com • 800.531.7678

UNITED NATIONS



HUMAN DEVELOPMENT REPORT 2015: WORK FOR HUMAN DEVELOPMENT

This year's Human Development Report explores how work can enhance human development, given that the world of work is changing fast and, even with impressive progress, significant human development challenges still remain. It shows that work can enhance human development when policies are taken to expand productive, remunerative and satisfying work opportunities; workers' skills and potentials are enhanced; their well-being in terms of rights, safety and benefits are ensured; when targeted interventions are taken; and when an agenda action in terms of Decent Work, a new Social Contract and a Global Deal is pursued. **ISBN**: 9789211263985



MOVING AWAY FROM THE DEATH PENALTY: ARGUMENTS, TRENDS AND PERSPECTIVES

This book contains articles by the world's foremost academics and experts in the field from all regions, trial lawyers, judges, victims of wrongful convictions, human rights defenders and anti-death penalty activists, leaders including Heads of State/Government, as well as UN officials. Articles cover a wide range of topics, from the discriminatory application of the death penalty, wrongful convictions, proven lack of deterrence effect, to legality of the capital punishment under international law and the morality of taking of human life.

Price: \$25.00 ISBN: 9789211542158



PROGRESS OF THE WORLD'S WOMEN 2015-2016:

Transforming Economies, Realizing Rights

This UN Women's flagship title brings together human rights and economic policy making, and provides the key elements for a far-reaching new policy agenda that can transform economies and make women's rights a reality. Through solid in-depth analysis and data, this evidence based report provides key recommendations on moving towards an economy that truly works for women, for the benefit of all.

Price: \$28.00 ISBN: 9781632140159



TRADE AND DEVELOPMENT REPORT 2015:

Making the International Financial Architecture Work for Trade and Development

This publication focuses on how to make the international financial architecture work for trade and development. It also identifies some of the critical issues to be addressed in order to establish a more stable and inclusive international monetary and financial system which can support the trade and development challenges over the coming years. It considers existing shortcomings, analyses emerging vulnerabilities and examines proposals and initiatives for reform. **Price:** \$70.00 **ISBN:** 9789211128901



YEARBOOK OF THE UNITED NATIONS 2011

The Yearbook of the United Nations stands as the most authoritative reference work on the activities and concerns of the Organization. Fully indexed, the Yearbook includes the texts of all major General Assembly, Security Council and Economic and Social Council resolutions and decisions, putting all of these in a narrative context of United Nations consideration, decision and action.

Price: \$175.00 ISBN: 9789211012774

DttP: Documents to the People (ISSN: 0091-2085) is published quarterly in spring, summer, fall, and winter by the American Library Association (ALA), 50 East Huron Street, Chicago, IL 60611. It is the official publication of ALAs Government Documents Round Table (GODORT). Periodicals postage paid at Chicago, IL and additional mailing offices. POSTMASTER: Send address changes to DttP, 50 E. Huron St., Chicago, IL 60611.

DttP features articles on local, state, national, and international government information and government activities of GODORT. The opinions expressed by its contributors are their own and do not necessarily represent those of GODORT

Editorial Staff:

Please see the wiki for full contact information: wikis.ala.org/godort/index.php/ DttP_Editorial_Staff_and_Column_Editors.

Lead Editor:

Elizabeth Psyck, Grand Valley State University; (616) 331-8674; DttP.editor@gmail.com

Editors:

Sonya Durney, Portland Public Library; (207) 871-1700; durney@portland.lib.me.us Sonnet Ireland, University of New Orleans; (504) 280-7276; sebrown3@uno.edu Stephanie Bowe, University of Maryland; (410) 706-0783; sbowe@law.umaryland.edu

Reviews Editor: Paula Webb, University of South Alabama, pwebb@south alabama.edu

Advertising Editor: Gretchen Gould, University of Northern Iowa; (319) 273-6327, gretchen.gould@uni.edu

Advertising: Inquiries about advertising may be addressed to the Advertising Editor. Please see wikis.ala.org/godort/index.php/*DttP*_Advertising_Kates for rates and publication schedule. *DttP* accepts advertising to inform readers of products and services. *DttP* will adhere to all ethical and commonly accepted advertising practices and will make every effort to ensure that its practices in relation to advertising are consistent with those of other Association publications. *DttP* reserves the right to reject any advertisement deemed not relevant or consistent to the above or to the aims and policies of ALA.

Distribution Manager: ALA Subscription Department, 50 E. Huron St., Chicago, IL 60611. 1-800-545-2433, press 5; fax: (312) 280-1538; subscriptions@ ala.org

Subscriptions/Claims: *DttP* is sent free to ALA/GODORT members on a per volume (annual) basis. For subscriptions, prepayment is required in the amount of \$35 in North America, \$45 elsewhere. Checks or money orders should be made payable to "ALA/GODORT" and sent to the Distribution Manager. Changes of address and claims six months of the date of issue should be sent to the Distribution Manager. To purchase back issues, write to: UMI, 300 North Zeeb Rd., Ann Arbor, MI 48106.

Contributions: Articles, news items, letters, and other information intended for publication in *DttP* should be submitted to the Co-Lead Editors. All submitted material is subject to editorial review. Please see the wiki for additional information: wikis.ala.org/godort/index.php/*DttP*.

Indexing: Indexed in Library Literature 19, no. 1 (1991) and CSA Worldwide Political Science Abstracts 33, no. 1 (2005), and selectively in PAIS 33, no 1 (2005).

Editorial Production: ALA Production Services — Troy D. Linker, Chris Keech, Tim Clifford, TJ Johnson, and Lauren Ehle.

Columnists:

Lucia Orlando

luciao@ucsc.edu

Univ. of California Santa Cruz

Documents Without Borders Jim Church Doe Library University of California, Berkely jchurch@library.berkely.edu Jane Canfield Biblioteca Encarnacion Valdes Pontifica Universidad Catolica jcanfield@pucpr.edu	Get to Know Julia Stewart Southern Methodist Univ. julia@smu.edu Spread the Word Melanie A. Blau-McDonald Southwest Ohio and Neighboring Libraries Consortium
Federal Documents Focus Rebecca Hyde St. Louis University rhyde1@slu.edu	melanie@swonlibraries.org

DttP

Documents to the People Winter 2015 | Volume 43, No. 4 | ISSN 0091-2085

Columns

- 4 From the Chair—Stephen Woods
- 7 Editor's Corner—Elizabeth Psyck

Features

- 8 Here Come the Bicycles! *The Rise of New York City's Bicycling Infrastructure* Jodi Shaw
- **15** Declassified *Public Access to Previously Classified Federal Government Materials* Megan Stroup Tristao
- **21** With Appropriate Ceremonies, Activities, and Programs *The Creation of Holidays by the US Federal Government* Corina Bardoff
- **38** Follow the Money *Campaign Finance in the Post-Citizens United Era* Kian Flynn
- **44** Conservation in America A Look at the National Park Service and the US Fish and Wildlife Service Kerri Rose
- **48** An Introduction to the National Digital Information Infrastructure and Preservation Program (NDIIPP) Maureen Fitz-Gerald
- 52 Index to Advertisers

About the Cover:

"LIBRARIANS WITH TERMINALS OF THE LOCKHEED DIA-LOG - NASA / RECON - DOE RECON USERS" taken by Donald Huebler on August 22, 1979. From Photographs Relating to Agency Activities, Facilities and Personnel, 1973 - 2013, https://catalog. archives.gov/id/17472451.

From the Chair

GODORT: Looking Under the Hood

Stephen Woods



O ld Blue was a used minivan that my wife and I bought in 2001 in response to the growing demands of a family of five. The center seat had two built-in child seats that could be tucked

away neatly when not in use, and the seat could be folded down to create a table for picnics in the car on rainy days. It was a well-loved vehicle with many memories of cross-country trips, camping, kayaking, and moving large furniture.

Our family's last trip in Old Blue was from Pittsburgh International Airport to State College after returning from the 2015 American Library Association meeting in San Francisco. Fifteen years and close to 200,000 miles had finally taken its toll. We heard a pinging sound from under the hood that got louder and louder as we went. A mechanic in Altoona gave us a 50/50 chance of making it home. That sound created much anxiety followed by relief when we finally pulled into our driveway. Now lest you think that I'm a complete pessimist by using this metaphor to discuss our organization, there is actually more to this story, so read on.

Looking Under the Hood

I assume that you are reading this column, because you care about government information or you may even have some interest in the future of the Government Documents Roundtable (GODORT). If you are not interested in the latter, I would still like to encourage you to continue reading and possibly find ways to engage in this discussion.

I am convinced that the library profession needs an organization that champions government information. As I stated in the close of my last column, our profession needs to have an organization whose singular mission is to inspire government information specialists to develop services and collections. If this is indeed our focus, then we need to develop a *strategy* that will enable us to build a *structure* that we can *support* with our available resources.

What Is the Best Structure?

For many years I thought that GODORT should be organized around the classic themes of librarianship such as: reference, cataloging, instruction, and collection development. This idea was not unheard of and was actually suggested in 1993.¹ Others have suggested that we organize ourselves around types of government information. GODORT as it currently stands is a complex hybrid of both of these approaches. For the sake of clarity, I have grouped our organization into five functional categories (see figure 1):

- *Taskforces*: international, federal, state, and local
- *Topical standing committees*: education, cataloging, rare and endangered government documents, and government information for children.
- Scholarly communication and advocacy: program, publications, and legislation
- *Internal standing committees*: awards, bylaws, conference, development, membership, and nomination
- *Executive committees*: executive board and steering committee

Why these categories? I hope as you continue to read this column that it will become clearer, but to summarize, I would argue that this framework is based on the complex working relationships of the groups from our documentation. More importantly, it is also based on how leadership and membership of these groups are formed for specific purposes.

Strategy: Action or Forum

An important consideration as we work toward developing a strategic focus and nimble organization is the tension between seeing ourselves as an action-oriented group and/or a venue to discuss and inform. Our current organizational documentation clearly indicates that both of these are values, but the complexity of our structure, and changes over time have made it difficult to see how these are carried out.

For example, the Policy and Procedures Manual states that the purpose of the taskforce was to provide a "venue to discuss and inform." However, our bylaws indicate that taskforces were intended to be "action-oriented groups." So which is it? The answer lies in this complex system of liaisons and committee appointments, as well as some historical background.

Taskforce coordinators, as elected officials, are given the responsibility of assigning liaisons to the standing committees responsible for topics, scholarship, and advocacy. For many years the main focus of taskforce meetings was an update that highlighted the issues relevant to the specific types of government information.

From these taskforce meetings "action-oriented" issues were identified and it was the responsibility of the liaison to



Figure 1. GODORT Organizational Structure

communicate these to the standing committee. I would infer that it was the expectation of those who designed the organization that the liaisons to the committees would also be actively involved in the work of the committee, providing context as they address the specific task identified by the taskforce.

So what happened? Well in short, the awareness mechanism—taskforce updates—were eliminated, making it difficult to find a forum where these issues were discussed. The awareness and action-oriented model that existed was short-circuited and the liaisons became merely communicators.

So am I suggesting that we restart the updates as the solution? Or that we simply eliminate the liaisons, thus creating fewer appointments and demands on our limited resources. Certainly not. Those are only patchwork solutions. This is our opportunity to look afresh at our purpose to see what roles we want to play as an organization. I submit that this will fall on a continuum of awareness and action.

Structure: Permanence and Flexibility

We currently have an extremely flat organization with many permanent parts. The real question we need to answer is: What parts of our organization need to be permanent and what parts should be flexible? What do I mean by permanence and flexibility? Permanent structures have common characteristics, including

- a general purpose for existing;
- mechanisms for creating groups to address specific tasks, typically; and
- a complex organizational structure with well-defined roles.

Flexible structures on the other hand have very different features. Often they

- are created for a specific purpose or task;
- have a well-defined duration; and
- are a simple task-oriented group with little organizational structure.

Quite simply, we need to identify what parts of our organization are essential and what can be set up on as-needed basis. So what should be permanent? It all depends on how flat we want our organization, which in turn is dependent upon how involved our members want to be.

Support

As I stated earlier, our structure and strategies need to match our available resources. GODORT's current structure each year requires us to fill 72 appointed and 29 elected positions from a membership of about 500. We recognize that appointments and elections are important considerations for involvement from our member's institutions; however, I would submit that this is not a sustainable model.

We have talked about virtual meetings as a way to address the challenges of participation. It certainly would provide us with greater flexibility for those who cannot afford to attend Midwinter Meetings. However, I have some concerns about this being seen as the panacea of our organization. We need to be very honest about what we want our purpose to be.

Government information is what makes our brand unique. Our profession already has rich, historical associations that deal with the classic themes of librarianship, often surpassing our own efforts. This is why past leaders in our organization have encouraged us to develop stronger ties with groups like RUSA and ALCTS. What we want to do with this brand is up to our membership.

Conclusion

My wife and I recently completed the process of replacing Old Blue. Our first thought was to get another minivan, but we began to think about the changes that were occurring in our family. One of our daughters is now in college and two of our teenagers are learning to drive. Given all that, it made more sense to replace the van with a less expensive sedan.

The point of this metaphor is that we still need a structure, but we may need to consider how we have changed as an organization and what role GODORT needs to play in the library profession to determine what our structure should be.

Reference

 History of the Government Documents Roundtable (GODORT) of the American Library Association 1972–2002, http://wikis.ala.org/godort/images/9/98/ GODORT_history_final.pdf; GODORT Policies and Procedures Manual, http://wikis.ala.org/godort/index .php/PPM; Oral Histories, http://wikis.ala.org/godort/ index.php/Oral_Histories. It also included a strong commitment to advocacy for information policy. I confess that advocacy has played a dominate role in GODORT sometimes to the exclusion of those classic librarian themes.

STATEMENT OF OWNERSHIP, MANAGEMENT, AND CIRCULATION

Documents to the People, Publication No. 024-882, is published quarterly by the American Library Association, 50 E. Huron St., Chicago, IL 60611-2795. Editor: Gregory Curtis, Regional Federal Depository Librarian, University of Maine, 5729 Fogler Libraries, Orono, ME 04469-5729. Annual subscription price, \$35. Printed in USA with periodical-class postage paid at Chicago, IL, and other locations. As a nonprofit organization authorized to mail at special rates (DMM Section 424.12 only), the purpose, function, and nonprofit status for federal income tax purposes have not changed during the preceding twelve months.

EXTENT AND NATURE OF CIRCULATION

(Average figures denote the average number of copies printed each issue during the preceding twelve months; actual figures denote actual number of copies of single issue published nearest to filing date: Summer 2014 issue). Total number of copies printed: average, 1,108; actual, 1,093. Mailed outside country paid subscriptions: average, 859; actual, 845. Sales through dealers and carriers, street vendors, and counter sales: average, 40; actual 39. Total paid distribution: average, 899; actual, 884. Free or nominal rate copies mailed at other classes through the USPS: average, 1; actual, 1. Free distribution outside the mail (total): average, 72; actual, 76. Total free or nominal rate distribution: average, 73; actual, 77. Total distribution: average, 972; actual, 961. Office use, leftover, unaccounted, spoiled after printing: average, 136; actual, 132. Total: average, 1,108; actual, 1,093. Percentage paid: average, 92.49; actual, 91.99.

Statement of Ownership, Management, and Circulation (PS Form 3526, September 2007) filed with the United States Post Office Postmaster in Chicago, October 1, 2014.

The student papers issue of *DttP* is always one of my favorites and I know that many of you look forward to it as well. It's an opportunity to learn from the students who will soon become our colleagues. It's also a great opportunity to be reminded about the diversity of government information and programs. This year, I'm happy to present articles about campaign finance, the National Digital Information Infrastructure and Preservation Program, declassified documents, NYC bike infrastructure, the National Park Service and US Fish and Wildlife Service, and the creation of holidays and memorial days by the federal government.

As a reminder for anyone who is teaching a government information class (or those of you who know someone who is teaching one), we rely on faculty members to nominate student papers. So keep an eye out for well-written papers on interesting or unique topics. We generally send a call for submissions in the summer, but will accept submissions at any time. (Just make a note that it's for our student papers issue!)

Elizabeth Psyck

I'll keep my editor's corner relatively short this month, since there is a lot of great content in this issue and I know that nobody actually reads the introduction. (You're welcome to prove me wrong! But even I admit to not reading the editor's piece in most journals, and I know how much work goes into writing them!) One of the quirks of the editorial calendar is that I write these pieces around two months before you receive them. So, even though I'm writing this before the FDL conference and DLC meeting, you'll receive it months after I've asked you to consider writing up your presentation for submission. Which is a great segue:

DttP is only as good as the articles that are submitted! So consider writing about that really innovative program you're doing, or about that partnership with your local community organization. Even better, consider writing about something that didn't work or an idea that you've had about how to make government information work better for non-experts. Have an idea that doesn't fit those topics? That's OK! As long as it's related to government information, we're interested.

Here Come the Bicycles!

The Rise of New York City's Bicycling Infrastructure

Jodi Shaw

All truth passes through three stages. First, it is ridiculed. Second, it is violently opposed. Third, it is accepted as being self-evident.

—Arthur Schopenhauer

f you live in New York City, you may have noticed an uptick in the number of bicyclists recently. The quip "build it and they will come" has never been more true than in the case of bike lanes and bicyclists in New York City.¹ In the seven-year period from 2006 to 2013, the New York City Department of Transportation added a total of 366.4 bicycle lanes to all five boroughs, with Brooklyn adding the most: 127.2 miles.²

During this same time period, the city's bicycling commuter rate (people who use a bicycle as their primary mode of transportation) rose from .6 percent of the population in 2009 to 1.2 percent in 2013, signifying a 100% increase in bicycle commuters and adding an estimated 10,000 bike commuters in 2013 alone.³ Since these numbers do not include bicyclists who ride on a bicycle only part of the week, or ride a bike to mass transit and then use transit for the longer part of their commute, the number of actual bicyclists on the streets of New York City is probably much higher.⁴

The trend is nationwide. According to a US Census report by Brian McKenzie, "the number of U.S. workers who traveled to work by bicycle increased by 60.8% (from about 488,000 in 2000 to about 786,000 in 2008–2012), a larger percentage increase than that of any other commuting mode."⁵

Major metropolitan areas in particular have seen vast increases in numbers of cyclists on the road. From 2000 to 2012, bicycle commuting in Chicago increased 214%, Denver by 200%, Los Angeles by 63%, and San Francisco by 90%.⁶ The increases for smaller metro areas such as Buffalo and St. Louis are even higher, at 269% and 233% respectively.⁷

Since the rates of bicycle commuting for earlier years (such as 1980, 1990, and 2000) are not statistically different from one

another, the rapid increase in bicycle commuting in US metropolitan areas in recent years can only be attributed to recent federal mandates that support the expansion of bicycle infrastructure in these areas. Two acts in particular, the Intermodal Surface Transportation Efficiency Act of 1991 (ISTEA) and The Transportation Equity Act for the 21st Century (TEA-21) have played a major role in the increase of bicyclists on the road.

The Intermodal Surface Transportation Efficiency Act

Signed in 1991 by George H.W. Bush, ISTEA sought to create a "National Intermodal Transportation System," which specifically includes "bicycle transportation and pedestrian walkways" as one of many types of projects eligible for funds under the NHS (National Highway System).⁸

ISTEA amended **§**101(a) of Title 23 (Highways) of the United States Code (U.S.C.) to define "transportation enhancement activities" to include "provision of facilities for pedestrians and bicycles" and the "preservation of abandoned railway corridors (including the conversion and use thereof for pedestrian or bicycle trails)."⁹ Significantly, ISTEA further amended Title 23 to state that "no bicycle project may be carried out under this section unless the Secretary has determined that such bicycle project will be principally for transportation, rather than recreation, purposes," effectively giving bicycles the same status as motor vehicles when considering future transportation initiatives.¹⁰

ISTEA and the City

ISTEA specifically mentioned the development of bicycle infrastructure in metropolitan areas by modifying 23 U.S.C. §134(a) (Metropolitan Transportation Planning) to read (italics added):

It is in the national interest to encourage and promote the development of transportation systems *embracing* various modes of transportation in a manner which will efficiently maximize mobility of people and goods within and through urbanized areas and minimize transportation-related fuel consumption and air pollution . . . metropolitan planning organizations, in cooperation with the State, shall develop transportation plans and programs for the development of transportation facilities.¹¹

ISTEA further amended 23 U.S.C. §217 (Bicycle Transportation and Pedestrian Walkways) to allow states to apportion funds for "construction of pedestrian walkways and bicycle transportation facilities" and "non-construction projects related to safe bicycle use" (one can assume this pertains to things such as safety posters, maps and signage).¹² ISTEA also allowed each state to appoint a "state bicycle and pedestrian coordinator" to promote and facilitate the increased use of non-motorized modes of transportation, develop facilities for the use of pedestrians and bicyclists and public education, and create safety programs for using such facilities.¹³

The Transportation Equity Act of the 21st Century

Seven years later—in 1998—Bill Clinton signed The Transportation Equity Act of the 21st Century (TEA-21), further clarifying 23 U.S.C. §134(a) to read (changes in italics):

The Such plans and programs *for each metropolitan area* shall provide for the development *and integrated management and operation of* transportation *systems and* facilities (including pedestrian walkways and bicycle transportation facilities).¹⁴

TEA-21 builds upon ISTEA by providing "funding, planning, and policy tools necessary to create more walkable and bicycle-friendly communities."¹⁵

As a result of ISTEA and TEA-21, a host of US cities now enjoy a well-designed expanded bicycle infrastructure, and, as a result of said expansion, a large uptick in bicycling commuters.

Sharing the Road—Controversy over New York City's Bike Lanes

Not everyone in New York City is pleased with such advances in metropolitan bicycle infrastructures. In 2013, New York City Council Speaker Christine Quinn referred to bike lanes as one of those "'things you shouldn't discuss at dinner parties,' alongside money, politics and religion."¹⁶ She wasn't kidding. During the 2009 and 2013 mayoral campaigns, the bike lanes—a legacy of the Bloomberg administration—ranked right up there with unemployment, income inequality, affordable housing, and taxes as a hot-button issue.¹⁷ In 2009 mayoral candidate William Thompson said he would "rip out" the bike lane on Grand Street. Four years later, in the 2013 race he recanted, saying he had "no intention" of removing lanes, and would even consider expanding bike projects.¹⁸

Thompson was not the only one doing an about-face. In April of 2012, (then) public advocate Bill de Blasio voiced his ire against the city's rapid expansion of bike lanes by calling Janette Sadik-Kahn, Bloomberg's DOT Commissioner and architect of the infrastructure expansion, a "radical."¹⁹ However, in 2013 as candidate for Mayor, he voiced his support for the expansion of bike lanes.²⁰

These swift changes in opinion about the bike lanes may indicate a turning point in the consciousness of New York City regarding the bike lanes, signaling a reluctant acceptance. By the year 2013, 1 percent of the New York City population were using the lanes for the bicycle commuting purpose they were designed for.²¹ It may well be that as we head into 2015, the worst of what the League of American Bicyclists call "Bikelash" may be over in New York City.²²

History of the New York City Bicycling Infrastructure

Although the early millennium saw a rapid expansion of New York City's bicycling infrastructure, the origins of a formal infrastructure date back to the late 19th century. The British Broadcasting System website credits a blacksmith named Kirkpatrick Macmillan with inventing of the first pedal bicycle in 1839.²³

Less than 50 years later, bicycling was a popular activity used both for recreation and utilitarian purposes.²⁴ By 1896, there were over 150 bicycle factories in the United States producing over 1,000 different makes of bicycles for men, women, and children.²⁵

In the city of Brooklyn, at the height of the nation's bike craze, a 5.5 mile stretch running from Windsor Terrace to Coney Island became home to the country's first bike path.²⁶ The Ocean Parkway bike path remains in active use today.

Two years later, the Brooklyn Parks Department built the first bike shelters and bike racks, and new bike paths were built along Pelham Parkway (Bronx) and Riverside Park and Drive (Manhattan).²⁷ In response to the increase in bicycling activity, the 1900s and 1910s also saw the first bike patrols in Central and Prospect Parks.²⁸

Perhaps the most significant contributions to the New York City bicycle infrastructure came in the mid- 20^{th} century

Shaw

by a public official known more for his pro-automobile policies and practices. Robert Moses, under whom the New York City metropolitan area accumulated more highway miles than Los Angeles, was the master builder of the Brooklyn-Queens Expressway, the Triborough Bridge, the Verrazano-Narrows Bridge, the West Side Highway and the Long Island parkways, among others. Moses was—until the Bloomberg era—the city's biggest proponent of and contributor to the New York City's bicycling infrastructure.²⁹

In the 1930s when New York City Parks officials declared the use of city streets and boulevards for bicycling to be "dangerous to the bicyclist and the use of walks in the parks dangerous to the pedestrian" Moses responded by opening the (then) defunct drive west of the Mall in Central Park to bicyclists, painting lines to separate bicyclists and skaters.³⁰ Bike paths even figured into Moses' 1940 infamous Belt Parkway road, resulting in more than 31 miles of waterfront bike paths.³¹ In 1938 Moses opened a 2.5 mile section of the then defunct Long Island Motor Parkway for exclusive use as a biking path.³² Subsequently, the Parks Department built almost 60 miles of bicycle paths in city parks.³³ These paths were not designed for commuting, but for the purpose of "securing mental relaxation and physical exercise," while providing a "reasonable assurance of safety."³⁴

Many politicians since have taken up the cause. In 1970, Mayor John V. Lindsay showed his support for bike lanes by riding down Fifth Avenue with 1000 people.³⁵ In 1971 Ed Koch (then Congressman Koch), hoped to encourage cyclists by pushing for "official and exclusive bike lanes."³⁶ He recognized the importance of bike lanes as part of the city's transportation infrastructure (as opposed to recreational use) and in 1973 he acknowledged that in order for New York City to have a "balanced" transportation system, "the bicycle must be included as an integral part."³⁷

As Mayor, Koch, faced with a citywide transit strike, installed bike lanes on Fifth, Sixth, Seventh Avenues, and Broadway.³⁸ During the strike, emergency bike lanes were installed on all the bridges and bike commuters were estimated to have increased by 200,000 riders.³⁹ Although most of these riders returned to mass transit when the strike ended, the percentage of bike commuters remained higher after the transit strike than it was before.⁴⁰

Moses and Koch's bike paths were not wasted on the public. In 1980 the New York City DOT began monitoring bicycle travel at several points; the data collected showed that daily bicycle use between 1980 and 1995 had increased by 124%.⁴¹

In response, the Mayoral Bicycle/Pedestrian Advisory Council was formed in 1995.⁴² The goals of the council included: interagency coordination in advancing the network; providing a forum for the cycling community to express its concerns; incorporating bicycle facilities, where feasible and appropriate, in all future capital projects; and promoting the enforcement of traffic rules.⁴³

1994 marked the beginning of the Bicycle Network Development (BND) Project, a joint effort of the Departments of City Planning (DCP) and Transportation (DOT), joined in 1996 by the Department of Parks and Recreation.⁴⁴

The BND Project is partially financed through the federally mandated Congestion Mitigation Air Quality (CMAQ) program of TEA-21.⁴⁵ The CMAQ provides funding for the planning, design and development of bikeways as a means of improving air quality, reducing energy costs, reducing congestion on existing roadways, and helping to provide for lower overall transportation costs.⁴⁶ The goal of the BND is to increase bicycle ridership in New York City by implementing and maintaining New York City's "on- and off-street bicycle network; improve cycling safety; improve bicycle access on bridges and mass transit; and institutionalize cycling in public and private organizations."⁴⁷

In 1997 the BND released two documents of vital importance to their stated goals:

- The first New York City Bicycling Map, which, as of the release of the 2014 version, has printed and distributed over 3,000,000 copies of the map.⁴⁸
- The "New York City Bicycle Master Plan," released by the New York City Department of City Planning, which is the final report of the first phase of the BND.⁴⁹

In 2007, the Bloomberg administration revealed its dedication to building a better bicycle infrastructure when it unveiled "PlaNYC," which sought to create a "greener, greater New York."⁵⁰ A key element of PlaNYC is transportation. To that end, the New York City DOT, under the auspices of Commissioner Janette Sadik-Khan, released its strategic plan in 2008. Entitled "Sustainable Streets: Strategic Plan for the New York City Department of Transportation 2008 and Beyond," the plan outlines its goal to "double the number of bicycle commuters by 2015."⁵¹ To that end, it sought to make bicycling safer and more convenient by installing more bicycle lanes and more bicycle parking.⁵²

The follow-up report by the DOT, "Sustainable Streets 2013 and Beyond" said the city had met its goal of doubling bicycle commuters, a year early.⁵³ In 2014, DOT stated its ongoing intention to: "accelerate the growth of safe cycling by providing a system of bicycle routes that traverse and connect all

five boroughs" and create a "dense, fine-grained network of bike lanes in communities where cycling is already a popular mode of transportation."⁵⁴

Today, there are only 3 major water crossings in the metropolitan area that do not have a bike lane: the Verrazano-Narrows Bridge, the Bronx-Whitestone, and the Throgs Neck.⁵⁵

Modern New York City Bicycle Infrastructure Design

Designing a bike lane for a use in a city as congested as New York City is not a simple matter of throwing down green paint and arrows on the side of a roadway. Retrofitting existing roads, already cramped with moving and parked vehicles and other pedestrians, requires careful planning and forethought. Over the years a number of best practices have emerged. These practices have been compiled and outlined by the American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials (AASHTO).⁵⁶ AASHTO, which bills itself as "the voice of transportation," is a nonprofit, nonpartisan association representing highway and transportation departments in the 50 states, the District of Columbia, and Puerto Rico. It has a primary goal of fostering the development, operation, and maintenance of an integrated national transportation system.⁵⁷

The Federal Highway Administration's (FHWA) 282-page manual on bike lane design relies heavily on AASHTO's guide-lines⁵⁸ and goes into great detail about width standards; cross section design; bike lanes on roads with no curb/no gutter vs. roads with parking; retrofitting bicycle lanes on existing streets; managing reduced width lanes for motorists due to installation of bike lanes; removal, narrowing or reconfiguration of parking; bike lanes at intersections; and case studies from various municipalities.⁵⁹

New York City utilizes a variety of bike lane designs, although the language used to designate lane designs varies depending on which document you look at. The New York City Bicycle Master Plan names the three bike lane designs as: Multi-use,⁶⁰ On-Street Bicycle Lanes,⁶¹ and Signed Bicycle Routes.⁶²

Transportation Alternatives (TA) is a nonprofit advocacy group that focuses on transportation issues, as part of its mission to reclaim New York City streets from the automobile and to promote bicycling, walking, and public transit.⁶³ TA publishes a "Bike Lane Primer" to illustrate the different paths.⁶⁴ The primer breaks down the lanes into three separate "classes" as follows:

Class 1 Bike Paths



Physically Protected Path Or "Cycle-Track"

Street Layout: Sidewalk—Bike Lane— Painted Buffer—Parked Cars—Vehicle Lane **Where:** 9th Avenue in Manhattan or Grand Street in Manhattan

On the NYC Bike Map: Solid Green Lines

Bi-Directional Protected Path

Street Layout: Sidewalk—Bi-Directional Bike Lane—Painted Buffer—Parked Cars— Vehicle Lane

Where: Tillary Street in Brooklyn between the exit of the Brooklyn Bridge and Cadman Plaza West, Prospect Park West and Kent Avenue in Brooklyn

Class 2 Bike Paths



Buffered Bike Lane

Street Layout: Sidewalk—Parked Cars— Bike Lane—Painted Buffer—Vehicle Lane Where: DeKalb Avenue in Brooklyn or Lafayette Street in Manhattan On the NYC Bike Map: Solid Red Lines



Standard Painted Bike Lane

Street Layout: Sidewalk—Parked Cars— Bike Lane—Vehicle Lane or Sidewalk— Green Bike Lane—Vehicle Lane Where: 20th Street in Manhattan or Prince Street in Manhattan On the NYC Bike Map: Solid Red Lines

Class 3 Bike Paths



Shared Lane 'Sharrows'

Street Layout: Vehicle Lane with Bicycle Markings on Pavement to Indicate Shared Space

Where: 5th Avenue North of Carroll Street in Brooklyn or Henry Street at Congress Street in Brooklyn

On the NYC Bike Map: Solid Yellow Lines



Signed Route

Street Layout:BicycleSignsMarkingDesignated Bike RouteWhere:Bay Street in Staten IslandOn the NYC Bike Map:Solid Yellow Lines



Greenway Path, A.K.A. "Multi-Use" Path

Shared bicycle and pedestrian paths, separated from motor vehicle traffic. There are more than 100 miles of greenways in NYC and hundreds more are planned.

Where: Along the Hudson River in Manhattan or the Southern Waterfront of the Bronx

On the NYC Bike Map: Solid Green Lines⁶⁵

Bicycles and the Sharing Economy

Bike sharing programs allow users to pick up a bicycle at any selfserve bike station and return it to any other bike station located within the system's service area, enabling them to make "short distance point-to-point trips."⁶⁶ Urban bike share programs rely on a bicycling infrastructure for their operation, and play a part in encouraging the use of bicycles as a means of transport.

In May of 2013, New York City launched its first bike-sharing program called CitiBike.⁶⁷ In July 2013, CitiBike's second full month of operation, there were 14,185 annual members.⁶⁸ One year later, in July 2014, membership had risen to 93,501 members—almost a 300% increase.⁶⁹

Safety

Rules and regulations for bicycle riding in New York City were established as early as the earliest infrastructure. In the late 19th century, as bicycling became more popular, the New York City Parks Department responded by creating rules and regulations for bicycles. These rules included requiring all bicyclists to register with the Parks Department and wear a badge, and, much like today, all riders were required to wear "lighted lamps after sundown,"⁷⁰ and maintain speed limits of 12 miles per hour on the Ocean Parkway bike path.⁷¹ Today, bicycles are considered "vehicles" that must obey all New York City traffic rules, and cyclists have the same rights, privileges, and duties as other vehicular traffic.⁷²

Conclusion

There is no doubt that investing in a bicycle infrastructure is largely responsible for the increased use of bicycles as a means of transportation in New York City and beyond. Cities beyond the US that have invested significantly in a bicycle infrastructure have all enjoyed an increase in ridership; Copenhagen and Toronto (for example) have experienced an increase of 50% and 270% respectively in bicycle ridership after making serious investments in infrastructure.⁷³

With 54% of the world's population living in cities, a rate expected to grow to 66 percent by 2050, investing in a less automobile-centric, diversified transportation infrastructure makes sense.⁷⁴ In many cities it is no longer feasible to keep adding automobiles to already congested roadways. Bicycles are a relatively safe, cost-effective way to decrease congestion. In fact, according to estimates by TA, per mile traveled, bicycle riding costs the frequent cyclist less than half as much as mass transit and only one-quarter as much as driving).⁷⁵ Investing in an infrastructure to accommodate bicycle commuters clearly fulfills ISTEA's mission to "efficiently maximize mobility of people and goods within and through urbanized areas and minimize transportation-related fuel consumption and air pollution."⁷⁶

The data clearly suggests that increased bicycle ridership is one solid measure we can take to ensure that our ever-growing global population, increasingly concentrated in urban areas, remains mobile.

Jodi Shaw (jshaw@pratt.edu), Pratt Institute School of Information and Library Science.

References

- "If you build it they will come," Gordon Company. Frankich, E., Gordon, C., Gordon, L., Levin, L. (producers), Phil Alden Robinson (director). *Field of Dreams* (1989) [Note: a common enough misquote that it has become a quote unto itself. Original saying is: "If you build it, he will come."]
- City of New York, Department of Transportation. *PlaNYC Bicycle Network Expansion: Lane Miles by Borough* & Type, July 1, 2007 to June 30, 2013. Accessed November 20, 2014, at www.nyc.gov/html/dot/downloads/pdf/ bikeroutedetailsfy07-fy13.pdf.
- M. Andersen, "Census Finds DC and NYC Bike Commuting Has Doubled in Four Years" (2014). *Streetsblog* USA. Accessed December 12, 2014, http://usa.streetsblog.org/2014/09/18/census-finds-dc-and-NYC-bikecommuting-has-doubled-in-four-years.
- 4. The League of American Bicyclists, *Bicycling by Numbers:* What's the Best Community in America for Bicycle Commuting? in "Where We Ride: Analysis of Bicycling in

American Cities: Annual American Community Data Report for 2012." (2013). Accessed December 13, 2014 at http://bikeleague.org/sites/default/files/ACS_report_ forweb.pdf.

- B. McKenzie, US Census Bureau, Modes Less Traveled— Bicycling and Walking to Work in the United States: 2008– 2012, American Community Survey Reports Issued May 2014—ACS-25 (2014). Accessed December 12, 2014, www.census.gov/prod/2014pubs/acs-25.pdf.
- 6. The League of American Bicyclists, Bicycling by Numbers, 9.
- 7. B. McKenzie, US Census Bureau, Modes Less Traveled.
- "Intermodal Surface Transportation Efficiency Act of 1991." (Public Law 102-240). United States Statutes at Large, 105 Stat. 1914, p. 1926.
- 9. Ibid., 1931.
- 10. Ibid., 1975.
- 11. Ibid., 1955.
- 12. Ibid., 1975.
- 13. Ibid., 1976.
- "Transportation Equity Act for the 21st Century." (Public Law 105-178) (1998). United States Statutes at Large, 112 Stat. 107, 170.
- US Department of Transportation. Federal Highway Administration. *BikePed Technical Summary* (1998), 1. Accessed November 19, 2014, http://safety.fhwa.dot.gov/ ped_bike/docs/pb_t21techsummary.pdf; Transportation Equity Act for the 21st Century, 168.
- M. Flegenheimer, "Anxiety Over Future of Bike Lanes," New York Times (Feb. 12, 2013). Accessed Dec. 10, 2014, www.nytimes.com/2013/02/13/nyregion/new-york -bike-lane-advocates-fear-new-mayor-will-roll-backgains.html.
- "Where Mayoral Candidates Stand on Key Issues," New York Times (August 27, 2013, updated October 29, 2013). Accessed December 10, 2014, www.nytimes.com/ interactive/2013/08/27/nyregion/where-the-mayoral -candidates-stand-on-key-issues.html?_r=0.
- 18. M. Flegenheimer, "Anxiety Over Future of Bike Lanes."
- D. Seifman, "DeBlasio's Bike Warpath," New York Post (August 19, 2012). Accessed December 10, 2014 at http://nypost.com/2012/08/19/de-blasios-bike-warpath/
- 20. M. Flegenheimer, "Anxiety Over Future of Bike Lanes."
- 21. M. Andersen, "Census Finds DC and NYC Bike Commuting Has Doubled in Four Years."
- L. Murphy, "Moving Beyond the Bikelash," *League of American Bicyclists*. (December 19, 2013). Accessed December 16, 2014, http://bikeleague.org/content/ moving-beyond-bikelash.

- British Broadcasting Company, "Historic Figures: Kirkpatrick Macmillan (1812–1878)," (n.d.—archived). Accessed December 13 2014, www.bbc.co.uk/history/ historic_figures/macmillan_kirkpatrick.shtml.
- "Bicycle History from the Late 19th Century," National Museum of American History (n.d.). Accessed December 16, 2014, at http://amhistory.si.edu/onthemove/themes/ story_69_3.html.
- 25. R. Edwards, Vassar College. *The Popularity of Bicycles* (2000). Accessed December 3, 2014, http://projects.vassar.edu/1896/bicycle.html.
- City of New York, New York City Parks Department. Ocean Parkway Malls (n.d.). Accessed November 18, 2014, www.nycgovparks.org/parks/ocean-parkway-malls/ history
- City of New York, Department of Parks & Recreation. Bicycling, a Revolution in Parks (n.d.). Accessed November 18, 2014, www.nycgovparks.org/about/history/bicycling.
- 28. Ibid.
- 29. P. Goldberger, "Robert Moses, Master Builder, is Dead at 92," *New York Times* (July 30, 1981). Accessed December 13, 2014, www.nytimes.com/learning/general/onthisday/ bday/1218.html
- 30. City of New York, Bicycling, a Revolution in Parks.
- 31. Ibid.
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. Ibid.
- 34. Ibid.
- 35. C. Moynihan, "Bike Lanes Intended for Safety, Become Traffic Battlegrounds Accessed," *New York Times* (2008). Accessed November 28, 2014, www.nytimes.com/2008/05/04/nyregion/04bikes.html? pagewanted=all&_r=0.
- D. Cranor, "Ed Koch, Force Behind Creation and Removal of First Green Lanes, Passes Away," *People for Bikes*, (February 5, 2013). Accessed November 28, 2014, www.peopleforbikes.org/blog/entry/ed-koch-force -behind-creation-and-removal-of-first-green-lanes-passes-.
- 37. Ibid.
- 38. "The Lanes that Failed," *Bicycle Blueprint*, Transportation Alternatives (n.d). Accessed November 28, 2014 at http:// www.transalt.org/sites/default/files/resources/blueprint/ chapter4/sidebar.html; D. Cranor, "Ed Koch, Force Behind Creation and Removal of First Green Lanes, Passes Away."
- 39. Cranor, "Ed Koch, Force Behind Creation and Removal of First Green Lanes, Passes Away."
- 40. Ibid.

- City of New York, Department of City Planning. "Cycling in New York," in *The New York City Bicycle Master Plan*, (n.d.). Accessed November 29, 2014, www.nyc.gov/html/ dcp/html/bike/mp.shtml.
- 42. Ibid.
- City of New York, Department of City Planning. New York City Bicycle Master Plan: Comprehensive Bicycle Program (n.d.). Accessed November 29, 2014, www.nyc.gov/ html/dcp/pdf/bike/comprehe.pdf.
- 44. City of New York, The New York City Bicycle Master Plan.
- 45. Ibid.
- U.S. D.O.T. Federal Highway Administration. *The Congestion Mitigation and Air Quality Improvement Program* (2013). Accessed December 16, 2014, www.fhwa.dot. gov/environment/air_quality/cmaq/reference/brochure/ brochure08.cfm.
- City of New York, Department of City Planning. *Bicycle Network Development*. Accessed November 29, 2014, www.nyc.gov/html/dcp/html/bike/home.shtml.
- 48. Ibid.
- 49. City of New York, The New York City Bicycle Master Plan.
- City of New York, Department of City Planning. *PlaNYC:* A Greener, Greater New York (2007). Accessed December 12, 2014, www.nyc.gov/html/planyc/downloads/pdf/ publications/full_report_2007.pdf.
- 51. City of New York, Department of Transportation. Sustainable Streets: Strategic Plan for the New York City Department of Transportation 2008 and Beyond (2008). Accessed December 12, 2014, www.New York City.gov/html/dot/ downloads/pdf/stratplan_compplan.pdf.
- 52. Ibid.
- City of New York, Department of Transportation. Sustainable Streets: 2013 and Beyond (2013). Accessed December 12, 2014, www.nyc.gov/html/dot/downloads/pdf/2013 -dot-sustainable-streets-lowres.pdf.
- City of New York, Department of Transportation. *Bicy-clists: Network and Statistics* (2014). Accessed December 12, 2014, www.nyc.gov/html/dot/html/bicyclists/bike stats.shtml.
- 55. Chabin, M. "Pedestrian Lane Sought for Verrazano-Narrows Bridge," *New York Times* (October 16, 2014). Accessed November 29, 2014, www.nytimes .com/2014/10/17/nyregion/pedestrian-lane-sought-for -verrazano-narrows-bridge.html?_r=0.
- American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials. AASHTO Overview (n.d.). Accessed December 14, 2014, www.transportation.org/Pages/ Organization.aspx.

- 57. American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials. *AASHTO Bike Guide Video* (2012). Accessed December 14, 2014, https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=WeE62AGXQZg. *See* https://bookstore.trans portation.org/collection_detail.aspx?ID=116.
- 58. FHWA Course on Bicycle and Pedestrian Transportation Publication Number: FHWA-HRT-05-113.
- 59. Ibid.
- 60. City of New York, The New York City Bicycle Master Plan.
- 61. Ibid.
- 62. Ibid.
- 63. "Reclaim the Streets," Transportation Alternatives (1997-2014). Accessed December 13, 2014, http://transalt.org/about.
- 64. "Biking Rules: A New Street Code for New York City Cyclists," Transportation Alternatives (1997–2014). Accessed December 13, 2014, http://bikingrules.org/ biking/laneprimer.
- 65. Ibid.
- U.S. D.O.T., Federal Highway Administration Pedestrian and Bicycle Information Center. *What is Bike Sharing?* (2012). Accessed December 16, 2014, www.pedbikeinfo .org/programs/promote_bikeshare.cfm.
- 67. City of New York, Department of City Planning. *Citi Bike Is Here! New York City Bike Share* (2013). Accessed November 17, 2014 at http://a841-tfpweb.New York City.gov/bikeshare.
- 68. Citi Bike. *July 2013 Monthly Report* (2013). Accessed November 27, 2014 at http://www.citibikenyc.com/ system-data/operating-reports.
- 69. Ibid.
- 70. City of New York, The New York City Bicycle Master Plan.
- 71. City of New York, Ocean Parkway Malls.
- 72. City of New York, Department of City Planning. *Bike Law* (2014). Accessed December 14, 2014, www.New York City.gov/html/dcp/html/bike/law.shtml.
- 73. City of New York, The New York City Bicycle Master Plan.
- 74. United Nations. World's Population Increasingly Urban with More than Half Living in Urban Areas (2014). Accessed December 14, 2014, www.un.org/en/development/ desa/news/population/world-urbanization-prospects -2014.html.
- 75. "Bicycle Blueprint: The Benefit-Cost Advantage of Bicycling for New York City," (n.d.). Accessed December 14, 2014, at http://transalt.org/sites/default/files/resources/blueprint/chapter1/chapter1g.html.
- 76. Intermodal Surface Transportation Efficiency Act.

Declassified

Public Access to Previously Classified Federal Government Materials

Megan Stroup Tristao

C itizens of the United States hold many constitutional rights, including the right to vote, the right to bear arms, and the right to peaceably assemble. An unofficial "right" expected by many in today's society is the "right to know," which is supported by legislation such as the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA), U.S.C. Title 44, and the Open Government Initiative. A 2007 amendment to FOIA notes: "the American people firmly believe that our system of government must itself be governed by a presumption of openness."¹ This is supported by the Obama administration, which maintains "our democratic principles require that the American people be informed of the activities of their Government."² This perceived right to know, however, is not applicable to all areas of government information.

The government often claims "national security" to protect governmental actions and documents from public knowledge. When this argument is used for specific information such as military actions, many citizens—though they may not appreciate the secrecy—understand the decision. In other cases, the public is less accepting of classified government information. A 2015 *New York Times* opinion piece on secret negotiations in Congress argued: "National security secrecy may be appropriate to protect us from our enemies; it should not be used to protect our politicians from us."³ However, several types of information can legally be classified as privileged or confidential under FOIA.⁴

This paper will explore when and how the government justifies information as "classified," when that information is released to the public, how easily the public can then access that information, what type of information can be requested, outline the options available for access, evaluate the limitations of current legislation, and identify potential obstacles to accessing declassified information.

Historical background

FOIA, passed in 1966, is arguably the most important piece of legislation regarding public access to unclassified and

declassified information. Previous to the Act's passage, the government had "wide authority to restrict access to perceived sensitive government information."⁵ The Act has been amended four times since its original passage, which has helped it remain relevant in today's changing information world. For example, the Electronic Freedom of Information Act Amendments of 1996 expanded FOIA to include electronic communications and required online reading rooms for government agencies.⁶ Without this amendment, the Act could have become irrelevant for today's born digital government documents.

Title 44 of the United States Code, enacted in 1968, further expanded public access to information. The title, which addresses public printing and documents, includes specific sections on the National Archives and Records Administration (NARA), the Government Printing Office, the Federal Depository Library Program, the Disposal of Records, and Access to Federal Electronic Information.⁷ Similar to FOIA, Title 44 has been revised throughout the years, most recently in 2002, to stay upto-date with current communications technology.

Following the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, many policies—including the administration of FOIA—were amended to provide increased protection for government information.⁸ As the events of 2001 receded into history and a new administration took power, the federal government has again been making strides to increase public access to government information by passing new legislation that strengthens the power of FOIA, including the Openness Promotes Effectiveness in Our National (OPEN) Government Act of 2007 and the OPEN FOIA Act of 2009.

President Obama began his term in 2009 by promising his administration was committed "to creating an unprecedented level of openness in Government."⁹ Four months later, Obama called for a revision of Executive Order 12958, a 1995 document outlining the system for classifying national security information. The memorandum focused on increasing access to

Tristao

government information through reducing over-classification, implementing declassification reviews, and prohibiting reclassification of released materials.¹⁰

Following the passage of the OPEN Government Act, NARA created the Office of Government Information Services (OGIS) in 2009, a self-proclaimed "FOIA ombudsman" responsible for reviewing FOIA policies, procedures and compliance of Federal agencies, and recommending changes based on its observations (ogis.archives.gov). NARA also revised their regulations governing FOIA access to NARA records in fall 2014 to remain compliant with the OPEN Government Act.¹¹

From the frequency of new legislation and executive documents regarding the freedom of information in the United States, it appears the federal government prioritizes public access to information. However, there are still great strides to be taken to truly make unclassified and declassified documents publicly accessible.

Classified Information: FOIA and Its Limitations

From a cursory review of FOIA, it may appear US citizens have the right to request access to all records produced by the federal government. However, FOIA only applies to executive branch records and does not apply to elected officials within the government, including the president, senators, and presidential advisors. Additionally, the president can claim executive privilege to withhold requested information in presidential documents.¹² Furthermore, there are nine categories of government information that are exempt from disclosure under FOIA.

The nine exempt classifications under FOIA include the interest of national defense or foreign policy; internal agency personnel policies; material specifically exempted by another statute; trade secrets; inter- or intra-agency communications unavailable except in the case of litigation; private personnel and medical files; certain law enforcement records, mostly materials that would affect fair trial and/or personal privacy; records regulating financial institutions; and geological and geophysical information.¹³ Section 1.4 of Executive Order 13526 provides further detail on classification categories, including specific topics such as military weapons systems, intelligence sources and programs for safeguarding nuclear materials.¹⁴ Information seekers who request information that has been designated as classified may receive documents with heavy redactions to delete the exempted portions.

Obama's 2009 memorandum on classified information also addressed the review of "controlled unclassified information" information that does not meet the standards for national security classification, yet still requires some level of protection due to its sensitive nature.¹⁵ In May 2015, the Information Security Oversight Office (ISOO), part of NARA, proposed a rule to implement a Controlled Unclassified Information (CUI) program to standardize practices for designating, disseminating and disposing of CUI materials across the federal government.¹⁶ This proposal supports ISOO's purpose of developing and evaluating "security classification policies for classifying, declassifying and safeguarding national security information" (www.archives.gov/ isoo).

Another major limitation of FOIA is that it does not apply to many congressional records, as Congress is not part of the executive branch. The Congressional Research Service (CRS) claims: "CRS is unique because its time and efforts are devoted to working exclusively for Congress. Only Members and their staffs can place requests and attend most seminars. While some CRS research and reports may reach the American public, dissemination is at the discretion of congressional clients."¹⁷ Many released CRS reports, however, can be found freely online through several "watchdog organizations."

Documents produced by the executive branch that are not considered "public papers," such as daily presidential briefings and agency memos, do not follow a standardized path into the public domain. Documents released as public information are not indexed in a single location, which can cause difficulties for researchers.¹⁸ Further limitations can also exist at the non-federal level, as FOIA does not apply to state or local governments; rather, each state develops their own legislation regarding the freedom of information.

Declassification

The federal government is supposed to declassify documents when they cease to meet the standards of classification, as outlined in Section 3.1 of Executive Order 13526.¹⁹ When information meets classification standards but public interest outweighs the need to protect the information, the priority is on declassification. Often, time limits are assigned to classified information, and such information is not reviewed for declassification until the provided time period has elapsed. Other material perceived as sensitive by the federal government can remain classified for extended periods of time. For example, correspondence between the U.S. government and foreign officials is often not declassified for thirty years or more.²⁰

Additionally, the National Security Agency (NSA) regularly reviews "permanently classified documents" that are 25 years or older for possible declassification, in accordance with the Mandatory Declassification Review provisions of Executive Order 13526.²¹ The order also prohibits new information from being classified indefinitely.²² This is beneficial for information seekers, as it ensures documents are not labeled as permanently classified and never reviewed again, despite potential situation changes.

NARA and ISOO provide many useful online resources for learning more about the process of declassification, including links to relevant documents regulating classified information and a blog devoted to the National Declassification Center (NDC), which solicits input from the public on which documents the NDC should prioritize for declassification review (blogs.archives.gov/ndc). The NDC, established by Executive Order 13526 and housed at the National Archives, intends to shorten the declassification timeline by evaluating and streamlining the current process, prioritizing the declassification of sought-after records, and implementing standard declassification training (tinyurl.com/pscnbfv).

Dissemination of Information

After federal government information has been declassified, it is theoretically available for public use. Despite classification changes, many information seekers must actively pursue their desired information, as it is not always readily available through a centralized, official source. Although FOIA allows information seekers to request declassified information from the federal government, users can explore other resources before resorting to filing an official request.

Perhaps the easiest and quickest place to obtain public information without filing a FOIA request is the *Federal Register* because it is published daily and freely available online (www. federalregister.gov). Users searching for information from a particular government agency should also visit the agency's online reading room, which contains information not required to be included in the *Federal Register*, to see if the information is already available.²³ Agencies often post documents that have been previously requested to avoid the necessity of future, duplicate requests.

The National Security Agency also offers a helpful service for researchers in its list of "Special Topical Reviews" provided on the agency website (tinyurl.com/nqqzfyh). This list includes topics the NSA has determined are of "general public interest." The agency reviews documents within these topics and posts them to the web page, in accordance with the Open Government Initiative. If a user is searching for information on a popular topic such as the "Cuban Missile Crisis" or "JFK assassination," he or she may consider checking the NSA website first to see if the documents have already been publicly shared.

If a user is interested specifically in government spending, the federal government offers several "easy-to-understand" websites to help make federal spending information more accessible



Figure 1. ForeignAssistance.gov provides graphical representations of government spending data, which is intended to make the information more accessible to the public. URL: www.foreignassistance.gov/web/ AboutTheData.aspx.

and empower the public, according to the Open Government Initiative (tinyurl.com/yh9mby7). Such websites include foreignassistance.gov, recovery.gov and USASpending.gov.

Outside these official government sources, there are several academic, nonprofit or other special interest groups that serve as "watchdog organizations" to promote public access to government information by collecting and disseminating declassified documents. The Federation of American Scientists (FAS), for example, hosts a project on government secrecy, which "works to reduce the scope of official secrecy and to promote public access to national security information by seeking reform of national security classification and declassification policies" (fas.org/ issues/government-secrecy). Part of this project includes publishing declassified documents online, typically regarding public policy and intelligence policy. One particularly helpful resource offered by FAS is a portal to available CRS reports (fas.org/sgp/ crs/index.html). Stanford University also publishes archived copies of CRS reports for public access through its Archive-It collection (tinyurl.com/owc44lt), and the University of North Texas offers a similar digital collection (tinyurl.com/bwjsyku).

Another useful public resource is the Digital National Security Archive (DNSA) from The George Washington University, which claims to be "the most comprehensive set of

Tristao

declassified government documents available" and has been created through the extensive use of FOIA (tinyurl.com/l6ttky). If a user is searching for military or foreign policy documents dating back to 1945, this database can provide those documents without the researcher needing to submit his or her own FOIA request. Interested parties should note the archive has been transitioning to the ProQuest platform since May 2015 (go.pro quest.com/dnsa).

The Declassified Documents Reference System (DDRS) is another useful database that contains full-text access to previously classified government documents dating back to 1950 (tinyurl .com/qdcduww). However, like DNSA, this database is not freely available; users must access the database from a subscribing library or academic institution, which adds another barrier to public access. A free alternative to these independent resources is the Federal Depository Library Program (FDLP), which offers public access to federal collections through partnerships with the US Government Publishing Office (tinyurl.com/o8evgg4).

Several of the aforementioned sites, including Archive-It and DNSA, are directly linked from the website of the FOIA ombudsman itself. OGIS has a page dedicated to nongovernmental resources that FOIA requesters may find helpful in locating information (tinyurl.com/osbe728). The Department of State also offers a collection of CRS reports, which can be browsed by date, topic, or region (fpc.state.gov/c18185.htm).

If these avenues do not produce the desired information, information seekers generally must submit a written FOIA request to the appropriate agency contact. A list of all federal agencies and their FOIA contacts is available online (tinyurl .com/dy3vou4).

Access under FOIA and Compliance Statistics

Even when information is eligible to be released under FOIA and a complete, correct request is submitted, these requests are not always processed immediately. FOIA grants agencies up to twenty working days to fulfill requests, though expedited reviews are available for situations of "imminent threat to life or safety" or an urgent need for a reporter to inform the public about government activity.²⁴ Contrarily, agencies have the option to extend the deadline another 10 days when special conditions exist.

However, not all agencies abide by these deadlines. Agencies such as the Federal Bureau of Investigation and the Department of Homeland Security have an average wait time of one year to process FOIA requests, and many requests wait longer.²⁵ FOIA requires each executive agency to submit reports containing information on fulfilled, denied and backlogged requests to the Attorney General each year.²⁶ These reports and data are available on FOIA.gov, which is run by the Department of Justice (www.foia.gov/reports.html). As illustrated in figure 2, the Department of Justice often takes longer than a year to process a "simple" FOIA request. In such cases, users must remain in active contact with the agency to ensure it is still processing their request.²⁷



Figure 2. During fiscal year 2014, the DOJ processed most "simple requests" within the required 20 days, but 109 simple requests took more than 400 days to process. URL: www.foia.gov/data.html.



Figure 3. A 2010 summary of FOIA findings listed the number one reason for backlog as an increase in the number of incoming requests. Publishing information immediately would reduce the number of requests received, as material would already be available to the public. URL: www.foia.gov/2010foiapost23.html.

It is also important to note FOIA requests are not necessarily free. Fees for individual agencies can be found on their websites, usually in the electronic reading rooms. These fees often cover time and material costs for the staff locating the materials. Written requests should include a maximum price the user is willing to pay for their materials.²⁸ If the fee poses an access issue to a user, he or she may apply for a fee waiver if the material is "in the public interest."²⁹ Fees can also be appealed through FOIA's appeals process.

Conclusion

Although the federal government has arguably made strides during the past decade to expand public access to information, classification decisions, and the dissemination of declassified information are not perfect. The government itself promotes transparency, participation and collaboration as the "cornerstone of an open government," yet there are improvements to be made in these three areas.³⁰

Although FOIA is a commendable piece of legislation, the public should not have to actively request information that should already be freely available to them. If information anticipated to be sought after by the public is not classified, it should immediately be made available online, with or without a specific FOIA request. The Open Government Directive espouses this viewpoint, noting: "Agencies should proactively use modern technology to disseminate useful information, rather than waiting for specific requests under FOIA."³¹ A higher priority needs to be placed on this method until the backlog of unpublished information is cleared, perhaps by hiring temporary staff or outsourcing publication duties to another agency or independent body.

This method could also prove beneficial from an economic perspective. Although sharing more information may seem to

be an increased cost to the government, if material were consistently published digitally at the time of declassification, agencies would not need to later dedicate staff time and resources for each FOIA request received. This steady and consistent publication of declassified information would also reduce the long wait times and backlog of FOIA requests.

Furthermore, declassified material should be posted in a format that allows advanced search functions and browsing by important access points such as date created, date released, and topic. The Special Topical Reviews website maintained by the National Security Agency serves as an effective model for future sharing of declassified information. It is also vitally important that Congress fund online permanent access to federal collections through the Federal Depository Library Program, which could serve as a valuable resource in this proposed process by curating recently released documents from each agency's website to establish a central index for unclassified and declassified government information. This material could then be stored digitally for future access, helping provide permanent public access to declassified information.

Megan Stroup Tristao (meganst@uw.edu) is an MLIS Candidate at the University of Washington Information School.

References

- 1. Openness Promotes Effectiveness in our National Government Act of 2007, P.L. 110-175, 121 Stat. 2524 (December 31, 2007).
- Executive Order 13526, Classified National Security Information, 75 Federal Register 707 (January 5, 2010).

Tristao

- 3. Margot E. Kaminski, "Don't Keep the Trans-Pacific Partnership Talks Secret," *New York Times*, April 14, 2015. tinyurl.com/nphzwfc.
- 4. The Freedom of Information Act, 5 U.S.C. § 552(b)4.
- Eric J. Forte, Cassandra J. Hartnett, and Andrea L. Sevetson. Fundamentals of Government Information: Mining, Finding, Evaluating and Using Government Resources (New York, N.Y.: Neal-Schuman Publishers, Inc., 2011), 17.
- 6. Electronic Freedom of Information Act Amendments of 1996, P.L. 104-231, 110 Stat. 3048, (October 2, 1996).
- 7. *Title 44—Public Printing and Documents*, P.L. 90-620, 82 Stat. 1238, (October 22, 1968).
- 8. Wendy R. Ginsberg, Cong. Research Serv., IS40320, CRS Issue Statement on Government Information: Access and Protection 1 (2010)
- 9. Executive Office of the President, *Transparency and Open Government*, 74 *Federal Register* 4685-4686 (January 26, 2009).
- Executive Office of the President, Classified Information and Controlled Unclassified Information, 74 Federal Register 26277-26280 (June 1, 2009).
- National Archives and Records Administration, NARA Records Subject to FOIA, 79 Federal Register 56500-56513 (September 22, 2014).
- 12. Forte, Hartnett, Sevetson, *Fundamentals of Government* Information, 141.
- 13. FOIA, 5 U.S.C. § 552 (b)(1)-(9)
- 14. Executive Order 13526, 709.
- 15. Executive Office of the President, *Classified Information* and Controlled Unclassified Information.

- National Archives and Records Administration & Information Security Oversight Office, *Controlled Unclassified Information*, 80 *Federal Register* 26501-26511 (May 8, 2015).
- 17. Ida A. Brudnick, Cong. Research Serv., RL33471, The Congressional Research Service and the American Legislative Process 2 (2011).
- 18. Forte, Hartnett, Sevetson, *Fundamentals of Government* Information, 141.
- 19. Executive Order 13526, 713.
- 20. Forte, Hartnett, Sevetson, *Fundamentals of Government Information*, 181.
- 21. Executive Order 13526, 717.
- 22. Executive Order 13526, 709.
- 23. FOIA, 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(2)
- 24. FOIA, 5 U.S.C. § 552(a)(6)(A) & (B) & (E).
- Jennifer Morgan. "Freedom of Information," LIS 526 Spring 2015, YouTube video, 22:44, posted May 14, 2015, tinyurl.com/ouhq8d8.
- 26. FOIA, 5. U.S.C. § 552(e)(1).
- 27. Morgan, "Freedom of Information."
- 28. Ibid.
- 29. FOIA.gov, "Frequently Asked Questions: Can I ask that any fees be waived?" tinyurl.com/ptnvrz5.
- 30. Office of Management and Budget, *Open Government Directive* (December 8, 2009), tinyurl.com/osoqw6z.
- 31. Open Government Directive, 2.

With Appropriate Ceremonies, Activities, and Programs

The Creation of Holidays by the US Federal Government

Corina Bardoff

When I am the president, I will make National Robot Day, because robots are awesome. I will declare my birthday Unicorn Day. I will make a National Ice Cream Day when everyone will eat ice cream all day (see below) and a National Pizza Day and there will be two Christmases every year. Unfortunately for our childhood dreams, the creation of holidays is not so simple. This essay will explain the process by which the president and Congress create holidays, define the different types of holidays created by the federal government, and explore briefly the legislative history of several holidays. A calendar is included of the holiday proclamations made by President Obama during his first year in office.

There are 11 permanent federal holidays: New Year's Day, Inauguration Day (every four years, observed in D.C. only), the Birthday of Martin Luther King Jr., Washington's Birthday, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Columbus Day, Veterans Day, Thanksgiving Day, and Christmas Day.¹ Federal holidays are created by Congress and signed into law by the president. Many Americans consider these "national holidays" but federal holidays apply only to employees of the federal government and the District of Columbia. In fact, neither the president nor Congress has the authority to declare a "national" holiday² because there is no such thing. States establish their own legal holidays. In addition to federal holidays, on which federal offices are closed and federal employees have paid time off, each year the president creates or reaffirms celebrations and observances by presidential proclamation.³ Congress can, through statutory language, request that the president issue a proclamation on a yearly basis to commemorate an event. One example of this is National Pearl Harbor Remembrance Day.⁴ Presidents may also issue proclamations with no prompt from Congress.

Congress has, throughout its history, used "commemoratives" to honor individuals, groups, and events. At first these were medals, but in the 19th century Congress expanded its commemorative options, "recommending special days for national observance; funding monuments and memorials; creating federal holidays; authorizing the minting of commemorative coins; and establishing commissions to celebrate important anniversaries."⁵ By the 20th century, lawmakers were weary of all the commemorating; the House of Representatives in the 104th Congress (1995–1996) adopted a rule that prohibits the House from introducing a bill, amendment, or resolution that "establishes or expresses any commemoration."⁶ The Senate has no such rule.

The House rule against commemoratives was ignored in 2001 when Representative Vito Fossella introduced a joint resolution to make September 11th Patriot Day. The bill had 22 co-sponsors and was introduced on October 25, 2001. Speeches were made, and Representative Owens from Brooklyn read a "rap poem" entitled "Towers of Flowers."7 I will not burden you with it here. At 1:03 p.m. on October 25, the House voted, and the bill passed 407 to zero; 25 representatives were not present.⁸ The Senate passed SJ.RES29 on November 30, and sent it to be signed by the president on December 3. President George W. Bush signed it, and it became Public Law 107-89 on December 18.9 On September 2, 2002, in advance of the first observance of Patriot Day, President Bush issued a proclamation.¹⁰ In this proclamation, he stated, "Those whom we lost last September 11 will forever hold a cherished place in our hearts and in the history of our Nation. As we mark the first anniversary of that tragic day, we remember their sacrifice; and we commit ourselves to honoring their memory by pursuing peace and justice in the world and security at home."11

Back to the ice cream holiday of our childhood dreams: National Ice Cream Day is real—or *was* real. National Ice Cream Day occurred on July 15, 1984 and National Ice Cream

Bardoff

Month was the entire month of July 1984.¹² President Ronald Reagan proclaimed, "Ice cream is a nutritious and wholesome food, enjoyed by over ninety percent of the people in the United States. It enjoys a reputation as the perfect dessert and snack food" and called upon "the people of the United States to observe these events with appropriate ceremonies and activities."¹³ National Ice Cream Day and Month came to be through a law passed by Congress: "A joint resolution to proclaim the month of July 1984 as 'National Ice Cream Month' and July 15, 1984, as 'National Ice Cream Day," sponsored by Senator Walter (Dee) Huddleson of Kentucky with 62 co-sponsors.¹⁴ President Reagan issued his ice cream proclamation on July 9, 1984. On that same day, he proclaimed African Refugees Relief Day.¹⁵

In his first year in office, President Obama issued 116 proclamations that established or reaffirm holidays, beginning with a proclamation on his own inauguration day: January 20, 2009. Dear Reader, I had intended to create a calendar to compare Obama, Bush, and Clinton, but I did not anticipate the sheer tonnage of holidays and solemn observances we would be dealing with. I therefore present to you, a calendar of Obama's 116 holiday proclamations of 2009. After each holiday, I have included a representative quotation from the proclamation or an answer to the question, "How shall we observe this holiday, Mr. President?" If reference is made to legislation establishing the holiday and requiring the president to issue a proclamation, I have included the citation. Presidents also sometimes issue statements on holidays, such as Obama's Statement on the Observance of Kwanzaa or Remarks on the Observance of Ramadan. These have not been included.

January 20, 2009: National Day of Renewal and Reconciliation¹⁶

"I...call upon all of our citizens to serve one another and the common purpose of remaking this Nation for our new century."

February 2009: American Heart Month¹⁷

77 Stat 843; 36 U.S.C. 101

"I invite all Americans to participate in National Wear Red Day on February 6, 2009."

February 2009: National African American History Month¹⁸

"I call upon public officials, educators, librarians, and all the people of the United States to observe this month with appropriate ceremonies, activities, and programs that raise awareness and appreciation of African American history."

March 2009: American Red Cross Month¹⁹

"I encourage all Americans to support this organization's noble humanitarian mission."

President Roosevelt proclaimed March 1943 as the first Red Cross Month.

March 2009: Irish-American Heritage Month²⁰

"With appropriate ceremonies, programs, and activities."

March 2009: Women's History Month²¹

"This year, in accordance with the theme, "Women Taking the Lead to Save our Planet," we pay particular tribute to the efforts of women in preserving and protecting the environment for present and future generations."

March 1–7, 2009: Save Your Vision Week²²

77 Stat 629; 36 U.S.C. 138

"I invite eye care professionals, teachers, members of the media, and all organizations dedicated to preserving eyesight to join in activities that will raise awareness of vision diseases and disorders."

March 1–7, 2009: National Consumer Protection Week²³

"I call upon Government officials, industry leaders, and advocates across the Nation to provide our citizens with information about consumer rights, and I encourage all Americans to take a proactive role in strengthening our economy."

March 2, 2009: Read Across America Day²⁴

"On Read Across America Day, parents are encouraged to read to their children for at least 30 minutes."

March 15–21, 2009: National Poison Prevention Week, 2009²⁵

75 Stat 681

"I encourage all Americans to familiarize themselves with this issue and take steps to protect their families."

March 25, 2009: Greek Independence Day: A National Day of Celebration of Greek and American Democracy, 2009²⁶

"The American people join Hellenes today in commemorating the 188th anniversary of Greece's independence."

April 2009: National Donate Life Month²⁷

"I call upon health care professionals, volunteers, educators, government agencies, faith-based and community groups, and

private organizations to join forces to increase the number of organ and tissue donors throughout our Nation."

April 2009: National Child Abuse Prevention Month²⁸

"I encourage all citizens to help prevent and respond to child abuse by strengthening families and contributing to all children's physical, emotional, and developmental needs."

April 2009: National Cancer Control Month²⁹

"I call upon all courageous cancer patients and survivors, health care providers, researchers, advocates, and others involved in this struggle to work together in support of our Nation's goal to control, and ultimately defeat, this devastating disease."

April 2009: National Sexual Assault Awareness Month³⁰

"I urge all Americans to respond to sexual assault by creating policies at work and school, by engaging in discussions with family and friends, and by making the prevention of sexual assault a priority in their communities."

April 5, 2009: Education and Sharing Day, U.S.A.³¹

"I call upon all the people of the United States to look to the future with a renewed sense of civic engagement and common purpose."

April 8, 2009: National D.A.R.E. Day³²

"Drugs, gangs, and violence threaten our children and communities every day. Today we commemorate Drug Abuse Resistance Education (D.A.R.E.), a program that has worked to educate children and protect them from these problems."

April 9, 2009: National Former Prisoner of War Recognition Day³³

"Today we honor all prisoners of war by recognizing the tremendous sacrifices made and the hardships endured by those who fight for our freedom."

April 14, 2009: Pan American Day and April 12–18, 2009: Pan American Week³⁴

"As we celebrate Pan American Day and Pan American Week, and participate in the Summit of the Americas, the United States recognizes the common challenges and aspirations that unite the region and the boundless promise of our continuing partnership."

April 18–26, 2009: National Park Week³⁵

"I invite all my fellow citizens to join me in commemorating the 2009 theme for National Park Week, "National and Community Service," and to visit these wonderful spaces, discover all they have to offer, and become active participants in Park conservation."

April 19–25, 2009: National Volunteer Week³⁶

"I call upon all Americans to join ongoing volunteer service efforts, and to create new ones."

April 22, 2009: Earth Day³⁷

"I encourage all citizens to help protect our environment and contribute to a healthy, sustainable world."

April 26–May 2, 2009: National Crime Victims' Rights Week³⁸

"I call upon all Americans to observe this week by participating in events that raise awareness of victims' rights and services and by volunteering to serve victims in their time of need."

April 28, 2009: National Equal Pay Day³⁹

"I call upon American men and women, and all employers, to acknowledge the injustice of wage discrimination and to commit themselves to equal pay for equal work."

May 2009: National Physical Fitness and Sports Month⁴⁰

"To encourage attention to physical fitness, the President's Council on Physical Fitness and Sports sponsors the National President's Challenge, a six-week competition to determine America's most active State."

May 2009: Asian American and Pacific Islander Heritage Month⁴¹

"I call upon the people of the United States to learn more about the history of Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders and to observe this month with appropriate programs and activities."

May 2009: Older Americans Month⁴²

"We owe older Americans a debt of gratitude and must work to help them age with dignity."

May 2009: Jewish American Heritage Month⁴³

"Jewish American history demonstrates how America's diversity enriches and strengthens us all."

May 1, 2009: Law Day⁴⁴

Public Law 87–20

In 1958, President Eisenhower established Law Day as "a day of national dedication to the principles of government under law."

Bardoff

"I call upon the people of the United States to acknowledge the importance of our Nation's legal and judicial systems with appropriate ceremonies and activities, and to display the flag of the United States in support of this national observance."

May 1, 2009: Loyalty Day⁴⁵

Public Law 85-529

"I call upon all the people of the United States to join in support of this national observance and to display the flag of the United States on Loyalty Day."

May 3–9, 2009: National Charter Schools Week⁴⁶

"I commend our Nation's successful public charter schools, teachers, and administrators, and I call on States and communities to support public charter schools and the students they serve."

May 5, 2009: Peace Officers Memorial Day and May 10– 16, 2009: Police Week⁴⁷

"The President has been requested to designate May 15 of each year as Peace Officers Memorial Day in honor of all Federal, State, and local officers killed or disabled in the line of duty, and to designate that week as Police Week in recognition of their service given to the United States (36 U.S.C. 136–37)."

"I call upon all Americans to observe these events with appropriate ceremonies and activities. I also call on Governors of the United States and the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, officials of the other territories subject to the jurisdiction of the United States, and appropriate officials of all units of government, to direct that the flag be flown at half staff on Peace Officers Memorial Day. I further encourage all Americans to display the flag at half staff from their homes and businesses on that day."

May 7, 2009: National Day of Prayer⁴⁸

Public Law 100–307

"I call upon Americans to pray in thanksgiving for our freedoms and blessings and to ask for God's continued guidance, grace, and protection for this land that we love."

May 8, 2009: Military Spouse Day⁴⁹

"All Americans should express appreciation for military spouses and let them know they are not alone."

May 10, 2009: Mother's Day⁵⁰

38 Stat 770

"I urge all Americans to express their love, respect, and gratitude to mothers everywhere"

May 15, 2009: National Defense Transportation Day and May 10–16, 2009: National Transportation Week⁵¹

36 U.S.C. 120

that the President designate the third Friday in May of each year as "National Defense Transportation Day"

36 U.S.C. 133

that the week during which that Friday falls be designated as "National Transportation Week."

"I call upon all Americans to recognize the importance of our Nation's transportation infrastructure and to acknowledge the contributions of those who build, operate, and maintain it."

May 16, 2009: Armed Forces Day⁵²

"Proclamation 7562 of May 16, 2002, is hereby superseded."

"I call upon all Americans to display the flag of the United States at their homes on Armed Forces Day and urge citizens to learn more about military service by attending and participating in the local observances of the day. I also encourage Americans to volunteer at organizations that provide support to our troops."

May 16–22, 2009: National Safe Boating Week⁵³ 36 U.S.C. 131

"Unfortunately, accidents can occur as Americans participate in this popular pastime. Many serious incidents are preventable, and during National Safe Boating Week, I ask Americans to learn more about how to enjoy our Nation's waters safely and responsibly."

May 17-23, 2009: World Trade Week⁵⁴

"I encourage all Americans to observe this week with events, trade shows, and educational programs that celebrate the benefits of trade to our Nation and the global economy."

May 17–23, 2009: Small Business Week⁵⁵

"I call upon Government officials, industry leaders, and advocates across the Nation to encourage our citizens to celebrate the achievements of small business owners and encourage the creation of new businesses."

May 17–23, 2009: Emergency Medical Services Week⁵⁶

"I encourage all Americans to observe this occasion by sharing their support with local EMS workers and taking steps to improve their personal safety and preparedness."

May 22, 2009: National Maritime Day⁵⁷

"The Congress, by a joint resolution approved May 20, 1933, has designated May 22 of each year as "National Maritime Day" and has authorized and requested the President to issue annually a proclamation calling for its appropriate observance."

"Americans have long looked to the sea as a source of security and prosperity. Bounded by two oceans and the Gulf of Mexico, and criss-crossed by a myriad of inland waterways, America's destiny as a maritime nation was a story foretold."

May 24–30, 2009: National Hurricane Preparedness Week⁵⁸

"During National Hurricane Preparedness Week, I call on all Americans—including private citizens and those working in government, business, and the nonprofit sector—to plan ahead and help secure the safety and property of those who face advancing storms."

June 2009: Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Pride Month⁵⁹

"I call upon the people of the United States to turn back discrimination and prejudice everywhere it exists."

June 2009: Great Outdoors Month⁶⁰

"I encourage all in our Nation to enjoy these resources and to help protect them for future generations."

June 2009: African-American Music Appreciation Month⁶¹

"I call upon public officials, educators, and all the people of the United States to observe this month with appropriate activities and programs that raise awareness and foster appreciation of music which is composed, arranged, and performed by African Americans."

June 2009: National Caribbean-American Heritage Month⁶²

"I urge all Americans to commemorate this month by learning more about the history and culture of Caribbean Americans."

June 2009: National Ocean's Month⁶³

"I call upon all Americans to learn more about the oceans and what can be done to conserve them."

June 14, 2009: Flag Day and June 14–20, 2009: National Flag Week⁶⁴

Flag Day: 63 Stat 492; National Flag Week: 80 Stat 194 "[A] time to honor America, celebrate our heritage in public gatherings and activities, and recite publicly the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America."

July 9, 2009: National Summer Learning Day⁶⁵

"Even though summer has arrived, student learning needs do not take a vacation. On Summer Learning Day, we highlight the need for more young people to be challenged during their time off from school. We also express support for local programs, communities, and families that help children grow through learning initiatives. Working together, we can help students remain engaged and return to school with lithe and limber minds."

July 19–25, 2009: Captive Nations Week⁶⁶

73 Stat 212-the third week of July

"Fifty years ago, President Eisenhower issued a call of solidarity to peoples across the world living under communist rule. This first Captive Nations Week Proclamation expressed concern that too many people lacked fundamental freedoms, and it affirmed that the people of the United States stood alongside those who yearned to be free. Since this declaration, more nations have chosen the path of self-determination and respect for basic human rights."

June 21, 2009: Father's Day⁶⁷

36 U.S.C. 109

"I direct the appropriate officials of the Government to display the flag of the United States on all Government buildings on this day. I urge all Americans to express their love, respect, and admiration to their fathers, and I call upon all citizens to observe this day with appropriate programs, ceremonies, and activities."

July 25, 2009: 35th Anniversary of the Legal Services Corporation⁶⁸

"I call upon legal professionals and the people of the United States to honor the contributions of this vital organization."

July 26, 2009: Anniversary of the Americans With Disabilities Act⁶⁹

"I call on Americans across our country to celebrate the progress we have made in protecting the civil rights of people with disabilities and to recognize the step forward we make with the signing of the United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities."

"Our Nation is once again poised to make history for people with disabilities. I am proud to announce that the United States will sign the United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, adopted by the United Nations General Assembly in New York on December 13, 2006.⁷⁰ The Convention is the first new human rights convention of the 21st century adopted by the United Nations, and it represents

Bardoff

a paradigm shift in protecting the human rights of 650 million people with disabilities worldwide. We proudly join the international community in further advancing the rights of people with disabilities."

July 27, 2009: National Korean War Veterans Armistice Day⁷¹

"I call upon all Americans to observe this day with appropriate ceremonies and activities that honor and give thanks to our distinguished Korean War veterans. I also ask Federal departments and agencies and interested groups, organizations, and individuals to fly the flag of the United States at half-staff on July 27, 2009, in memory of the Americans who died as a result of their service in Korea."

August 21, 2009: Fiftieth Anniversary of Hawaii Statehood⁷²

"The Aloha Spirit of Hawaii offers hope and opportunity for all Americans. Growing up in Hawaii, I learned from its diversity how different cultures blend together into one population proud of their personal heritage and made stronger by their shared sense of community."

August 23–29, 2009: Minority Enterprise Development Week⁷³

"Minority Enterprise Development Week is an opportunity to commemorate the tremendous value minority entrepreneurs and their employees bring to our economy and our Nation as a whole. They embody the timeless American values of hard work, integrity, and optimism."

August 26, 2009: Women's Equality Day⁷⁴

"On this Women's Equality Day, we resolve to continue the important work of our Nation's foremothers and their successors, and turn their vision of a more equal America into our reality."

August 30–September 5, 2009: National Historically Black Colleges and Universities Week⁷⁵

"During National Historically Black Colleges and Universities Week, we recommit ourselves to never resting until equality is real, opportunity is universal, and all citizens can realize their dreams."

September 2009: National Ovarian Cancer Awareness Month⁷⁶

"National Ovarian Cancer Awareness Month helps educate women and men about the importance of knowing common signs and symptoms, scheduling routine doctor visits, and continuing robust scientific research."

September 2009: National Prostate Cancer Awareness Month⁷⁷

"This month, we remember the lives we have lost, and we recommit ourselves to supporting those currently battling against the disease. National Prostate Cancer Awareness Month also highlights the great medical advancements we have made and reminds us there is still much work to be done."

September 2009: National Wilderness Month⁷⁸

"I call upon all Americans to visit and enjoy our wilderness areas, learn more about our wilderness heritage, and explore what can be done to protect and preserve these precious national treasures."

September 2009: National Preparedness Month⁷⁹

"I call upon the people of the United States to recognize the importance of preparing for potential emergencies beforehand and to observe this month with appropriate preparedness activities, events, and training to enhance our national resilience."

September 4–September 6, 2009: National Days of Prayer and Remembrance⁸⁰

"I ask that the people of the United States, each in their own way, honor the victims of September 11, 2001, and their families through prayer, memorial services, the ringing of bells, and evening candlelight remembrance vigils. I invite the people of the world to share in this solemn commemoration."

September 7, 2009: Labor Day⁸¹

"This Labor Day, as we honor our workers, and we renew our commitment to uphold the American Dream and the founding promise of our Nation: in America, we can make of our lives what we will, and all things are possible for all people."

September 7, 2009: Constitution Day and Citizenship Day; September 17–23, 2009: Constitution Week⁸²

"In remembrance of the signing of the Constitution and in recognition of the Americans who strive to uphold the duties and responsibilities of citizenship, the Congress, by joint resolution of February 29, 1952 (36 U.S.C. 106), designated September 17 as "Constitution Day and Citizenship Day," and by joint resolution of August 2, 1956 (36 U.S.C. 108), requested that the President proclaim the week beginning September 17 and ending September 23 of each year as 'Constitution Week."" "I encourage Federal, State, and local officials, as well as leaders of civic, social, and educational organizations, to conduct ceremonies and programs that celebrate our Constitution and reaffirm our rights and obligations as citizens of our great Nation."

September 11, 2009: Patriot Day and National Day of Service and Remembrance⁸³

"By a joint resolution approved December 18, 2001 (Public Law 107–89), the Congress has designated September 11 of each year as Patriot Day, and by Public Law 111–13, approved April 21, 2009, has requested the observance of September 11 as an annually recognized National Day of Service and Remembrance."

"I call upon all departments, agencies, and instrumentalities of the United States to display the flag of the United States at half-staff on Patriot Day and National Day of Service and Remembrance in honor of the individuals who lost their lives as a result of the terrorist attacks against the United States that occurred on September 11, 2001. I invite the Governors of the United States and the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico and interested organizations and individuals to join in this observance. I call upon the people of the United States to participate in community service in honor of those our Nation lost, to observe this day with other ceremonies and activities, including remembrance services, and to observe a moment of silence beginning at 8:46 a.m. eastern daylight time to honor the innocent victims who perished as a result of the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001."

September 13–September 19, 2009: National Employer Support of the Guard and Reserve Week⁸⁴

"I encourage all Americans to join me in expressing our heartfelt thanks to the members of the National Guard and Reserve and their civilian employers. I also call on State and local officials, private organizations, and all military commanders, to observe this week with appropriate ceremonies and activities."

September 15, 2009: Fifteenth Anniversary of the Violence Against Women Act⁸⁵

"I call upon men and women of all ages, communities, organizations, and all levels of government, to work in collaboration to end violence against women."

September 15–October 15, 2009: National Hispanic Heritage Month⁸⁶

Public Law 100-402

"The Hispanic community's values—love of family, a deep and abiding faith, and a strong work ethic—are America's values."

September 18, 2009: National POW/MIA Recognition Day⁸⁷

"[T]he stark black and white banner symbolizing America's Missing in Action and Prisoners of War will be flown over the White House, the Capitol, the Departments of State, Defense, and Veterans Affairs, the Selective Service System Headquarters, the World War II Memorial, the Korean War Veterans Memorial, the Vietnam Veterans Memorial, United States post offices, national cemeteries, and other locations across our country."

September 20–26, 2009: National Farm Safety and Health Week⁸⁸

"I call upon the people of the United States to join me in celebrating the vital contributions of farmers and ranchers to our Nation and in reflecting upon the importance of farm safety and health in communities across America."

September 26, 2009: National Hunting and Fishing Day⁸⁹

"Since our Nation's founding, hunters and anglers have cherished these unparalleled natural gifts and marveled at their untamed beauty. National Hunting and Fishing Day recognizes the contributions of millions of Americans who continue to engage in these ageless pursuits."

September 26, 2009: National Public Lands Management Recognition Day^{90}

"I invite all my fellow citizens to join me in a day of service for our public lands."

September 27, 2009: Gold Star Mother's and Families' Day⁹¹

"The Congress, by Senate Joint Resolution 115 of June 23, 1936 (49 Stat. 1895 as amended), has designated the last Sunday in September as 'Gold Star Mother's Day.""

"As our Nation remembers our fallen men and women in uniform, we also recognize the profound loss and sorrow of the family members they leave behind."

September 28, 2009: Family Day⁹²

"On Family Day, we honor the dedication of parents, commend the achievements of their children, and celebrate the contributions our Nation's families have made to combat substance abuse among young people."

October 2009: National Breast Cancer Awareness Month⁹³

"I encourage citizens, Government agencies, private businesses, nonprofit organizations, and other interested groups to join in activities that will help Americans understand what they can do to prevent and control breast cancer."

October 2009: National Disability Employment Month⁹⁴

"I call on all Americans to celebrate the contributions of individuals with disabilities to our workplaces and communities, and to promote the employment of individuals with disabilities to create a better, more inclusive America, one in which every person is rightly recognized for his or her abilities and accomplishments."

October 2009: National Domestic Violence Awareness Month⁹⁵

"I ask all Americans to do their part to end domestic violence in this country by supporting their communities' efforts to assist victims in finding the help and healing they need."

October 2009: National Cybersecurity Awareness Month⁹⁶

"I call upon the people of the United States to recognize the importance of cybersecurity and to observe this month with appropriate activities, events, and trainings to enhance our national security and resilience."

October 2009: National Information Literacy Awareness $\mathsf{Month}^{\mathsf{97}}$

"I call upon the people of the United States to recognize the important role information plays in our daily lives, and appreciate the need for a greater understanding of its impact."

October 2009: National Arts and Humanities Month⁹⁸

"This month, we honor this artistic spirit that lives and breathes within every American."

October 2009: National Energy Awareness Month⁹⁹

"I call upon the people of the United States to mark this month by making clean energy choices that can both rebuild our economy and make it more sustainable."

October 4–10, 2009: Fire Prevention Week¹⁰⁰

Public Law 109-51

"This week's theme, "Stay Fire Smart! Don't Get Burned," focuses on increasing burn awareness and prevention."

October 5, 2009: Child Health Day¹⁰¹

"I call upon families, child health professionals, faith-based and community organizations, and governments to help ensure that America's children stay safe and healthy."

October 6, 2009: German-American Day¹⁰²

"Germany and its people have also been active participants in our Nation's history. This year, we celebrate the 60th anniversary of the Federal Republic of Germany, and the 20th anniversary of the fall of the Berlin Wall."

October 9, 2009: Leif Erikson Day¹⁰³

Public Law 88–566

"Over a millennium ago, Leif Erikson—son of Iceland and grandson of Norway—arrived in North America and founded the settlement Vinland, located in modern-day Canada. Today, we celebrate his historic voyage and remember those who journeyed to America from far-away lands."

October 11, 2009: General Pulaski Memorial Day¹⁰⁴

"Today, as we remember General Pulaski, we celebrate our strong friendship with Poland, and honor those Americans of Polish heritage."

October 11–17, 2009: National School Lunch Week¹⁰⁵

The week beginning the second Sunday in October: Public Law 87–780

"I call upon all Americans to join the dedicated individuals who administer the National School Lunch Program in appropriate activities that support the health and well-being of our Nation's children."

October 12, 2009: Columbus Day¹⁰⁶

"In commemoration of Christopher Columbus' historic exploration 517 years ago, the Congress, by joint resolution of April 30, 1934 (48 Stat. 657), and an Act of June 28, 1968 (82 Stat 250), has requested that the President proclaim the second Monday of October of each year as 'Columbus Day.""

"I call upon all the people of the United States to observe this day with appropriate ceremonies and activities. I also direct that the flag of the United States be displayed on all public buildings on the appointed day in honor of Christopher Columbus."

October 15, 2009: White Cane Safety Day¹⁰⁷

"By joint resolution approved on October 6, 1964 (Public Law 88–628, as amended), the Congress designated October 15 of each year as White Cane Safety Day to recognize the contributions of Americans who are blind or have low vision."

"In the 45 years since White Cane Safety Day was first proclaimed by President Lyndon Johnson, Americans who are blind or have low vision have achieved substantial progress."

October 18–24, 2009: National Character Counts Week¹⁰⁸

"Instilling sound character and a sense of responsibility in our children is critical to our country's future."

October 24, 2009: United Nations Day¹⁰⁹

"The member states of the U.N. have an obligation to demonstrate the will and leadership to match the aspirations of all. Now is the time for all of us to assume our share of responsibility to meet global challenges."

October 25–31, 2009: National Forestry Products Week¹¹⁰

"To recognize the importance of products from our forests, the Congress, by Public Law 86–753 (36 U.S.C. 123), as amended, has designated the week beginning on the third Sunday in October of each year as National Forest Products Week and has authorized and requested the President to issue a proclamation in observance of this week."

"I call on all Americans to celebrate the varied uses and products of our forested lands, as well as the people who carry on the tradition of careful stewardship of these precious natural resources for generations to come."

November 2009: Military Family Month¹¹¹

"I call on all Americans to honor military families through private actions and public service for the tremendous contributions they make in the support of our service members and our Nation."

November 2009: National Adoption Month¹¹²

"I call upon all Americans to observe this month by reaching out to support and honor adoptive families, as well as to participate actively in efforts to find permanent homes for waiting children."

November 2009: National Alzheimer's Disease Awareness Month¹¹³

"Embryonic stem cells may hold the key for us to better understand, and possibly cure, some of our most devastating diseases and conditions. That is why I signed an Executive Order lifting the ban on Federal funding for embryonic stem cell research, with proper guidelines and strict oversight to prohibit abuse."

November 2009: National Diabetes Awareness Month¹¹⁴

"I encourage citizens, medical institutions, Government and social service agencies, businesses, non-profit organizations, and other interested groups to join in activities that help prevent, treat, and manage diabetes."

November 2009: National Family Caregivers Month¹¹⁵

"I encourage all Americans to pay tribute and support those who are caring for their family members, friends, and neighbors in need of assistance."

November 2009: National Native American Heritage Month¹¹⁶

"As we seek to build on and strengthen our nation-to-nation relationship, my Administration is committed to ensuring tribal communities have a meaningful voice in our national policy debates as we confront the challenges facing all Americans. We will continue this constructive dialogue at the White House Tribal Nations Conference held in Washington, DC, this month. Native American voices have echoed through the mountains, valleys, and plains of our country for thousands of years, and it is now our time to listen."

"I call upon all Americans to commemorate this month with appropriate programs and activities, and to celebrate November 27, 2009, as Native American Heritage Day."

November 9, 2009: World Freedom Day¹¹⁷

"On World Freedom Day, we celebrate the thriving democracies of Central and Eastern Europe, and we honor their citizens' right to choose their own destinies and contribute to their nations' future success."

November 11, 2009: Veterans Day¹¹⁸

5 U.S.C. 6103(a)

"I encourage all Americans to recognize the valor and sacrifice of our veterans through appropriate public ceremonies and private prayers. I call upon Federal, State, and local officials to display the flag of the United States and to participate in patriotic activities in their communities. I call on all Americans, including civic and fraternal organizations, places of worship, schools, and communities to support this day with commemorative expressions and programs."

November 15, 2009: America Recycles Day¹¹⁹

"By recommitting ourselves to recycling, we have the opportunity to secure our long-term success and ensure a bright future for the next generation of Americans."

November 16–22, 2009: National Entrepreneurship Week¹²⁰

"To strengthen our position in the 21st century, we must rededicate ourselves to harnessing the creative spirit that has made America great."

November 20–26, 2009: National Farm-City Week¹²¹

"I... hereby proclaim the week ending on Thanksgiving Day of each year as National Farm-City Week. I call on Americans as they gather with their families and friends to reflect on the accomplishments of all who dedicate their lives to promoting our Nation's agricultural abundance and environmental stewardship."

November 22–28, 2009: National Family Week¹²²

"American families are the foundation on which our Nation is built."

November 22, 2009: National Child's Day¹²³

"Today, we recommit ourselves to the vision of our founders to give all our children a fair chance and an equal start in life."

November 26, 2009: Thanksgiving Day¹²⁴

"I encourage all the people of the United States to come together, whether in our homes, places of worship, community centers, or any place where family, friends and neighbors may gather, with gratitude for all we have received in the past year; to express appreciation to those whose lives enrich our own; and to share our bounty with others."

December 2009: Critical Infrastructure Protection Month¹²⁵

"I call upon the people of the United States to recognize the importance of partnering to protect our Nation's resources and to observe this month with appropriate events and training to enhance our national security and resilience."

December 2009: National Impaired Driving Prevention Month¹²⁶

"My Administration is working hard to prevent impaired driving. The Department of Transportation's National Highway Traffic Safety Administration is again sponsoring the campaign known as "Drunk Driving. Over the Limit. Under Arrest." This effort involves thousands of law enforcement agencies across America. Police will expand their efforts during the high-risk travel period between December 16, 2009, and January 3, 2010 to ensure that impaired drivers are stopped and arrested."

December 1, 2009: World AIDS Day¹²⁷

"I urge the Governors of the States and the territories subject to the jurisdiction of the United States, and the American people to join in appropriate activities to remember those who have lost their lives to AIDS, and to provide support and comfort to those living with this disease."

December 3, 2009: International Day of Persons With Disabilities¹²⁸

"The International Day of Persons with Disabilities is a time to renew our commitment to the principles of empowerment, dignity, and equality. The United States has co-sponsored and joined consensus on the United Nations General Assembly Third Committee's resolution titled, "Realizing the Millennium Development Goals for Persons with Disabilities." We must continue to embrace diversity and reject discrimination in all its forms, and insist on equality of opportunity and accessibility for all."

December 7, 2009: National Pearl Harbor Remembrance Day¹²⁹

"The Congress, by Public Law 103–308, as amended, has designated December 7 of each year as 'National Pearl Harbor Remembrance Day."

"I encourage all Americans to observe this solemn day of remembrance with appropriate ceremonies and activities. I urge all Federal agencies and interested organizations, groups, and individuals to fly the flag of the United States at half-staff this December 7 in honor of those American patriots who died as a result of their service at Pearl Harbor."

December 10, 2009: Human Rights Day; December 15, 2009: Bill of Rights Day; December 10–16, 2009: Human Rights Week¹³⁰

"As Americans, we must keep striving to live up to our founding ideals. As a Nation, the United States will always side with the innocent whose rights are denied, the oppressed who yearn for equality, and all those around the world who strive for freedom."

December 16, 2009: 65th Anniversary of the Battle of the Bulge¹³¹

"On this anniversary, we reflect on the enduring commitment of our Armed Forces in defending our liberty, as inspiring today as it was in 1944. The discipline and courage displayed in the Battle of the Bulge continues in Iraq, Afghanistan, and wherever our men and women in uniform are serving. They represent the best of our Nation and we are eternally grateful for their service and sacrifice."

December 17, 2009: Wright Brothers Day¹³²

"The Congress, by a joint resolution approved December 17, 1963, as amended (77 Stat. 402; 36 U.S.C. 143), has designated December 17 of each year as "Wright Brothers Day" and has authorized and requested the President to issue annually a

proclamation inviting the people of the United States to observe that day with appropriate ceremonies and activities."

"In these challenging times, the story of Orville and Wilbur Wright reminds us of what can be accomplished when imagination is joined with tenacity. Their spirit lives on in every garage and basement workshop where American innovators still tinker, invent, and discover."

Conclusion

These holidays show us what the United States wants to be, how we see ourselves, how our politicians wish we were: we are patriotic and self-sacrificing. We make healthy food choices, volunteer in our national parks, have complex passwords, and always remember the contributions to our society by Polish-Americans, African-Americans, Jewish-Americans, German-Americans, and Asian-Americans. We know that Character Counts, and we are regularly screened for the cancers associated with our gender. Holidays also show us the power of lobbies, hence National Forest Products Week, hence National Ice Cream Month. Above all, we are aware.

Logical and fun extensions follow from this initial project. Next, I would like to gather the proclamations of the rest of Obama's presidency (so far) and the proclamations of George W. Bush and Bill Clinton (these are easily found on FDsys), tagging the holidays by topic and type, to see what kinds of holidays are most proclaimed. A similar analysis could be done to proposed legislation in Congress. As suggested by the title of this paper, I am especially interested in the part of the proclamation that instructs Americans on how to celebrate or observe the holiday: when should librarians become involved and what should they do? When should flags be displayed and when should they displayed at half-mast? How are we to prepare for the future? What are we called to do?

Corina Bardoff (corina.bardoff@gmail.com), Pratt Institute SILS.

References

- Library of Congress, Congressional Research Service– Federal Holidays: Evolution and Current Practices. CRS Report for Congress, R41990, 2014, www.hsdl .org/?view&did=753291
- 2. Ibid.
- 3. USA.gov Reference Center, American Holidays (www .usa.gov/citizens/holidays.shtml)

- Library of Congress, Congressional Research Service– Commemorations in Congress: Options for Honoring Individuals, Groups, and Events. CRS Report for Congress, R43539, 2014, www.hsdl.org/?view&did=753673.
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Ibid.
- Designating September 11 As Patriot Day. 107th Cong., 1st sess., Congressional Record 147, pt. 144: H7317-H7325.
- "Bill Summary & Status 107th Congress (2001–2002) H.J.RES.71," *Library of Congress: THOMAS*, accessed November 29, 2014, http://thomas.loc.gov/cgi -bin/bdquery/z?d107:HJ00071:@@@X|TOM:/bss/ d107query.html|.
- 9. Ibid.
- 10. Patriot Day. 36 U.S.C. § 144 et.seq. (2001).
- George W. Bush, "Proclamation 7590—Patriot Day, 2002," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 4, 2002. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/WCPD-2002-09 -09/html/WCPD-2002-09-09-Pg1486.htm.
- Ronald Reagan: "Proclamation 5219—National Ice Cream Month and National Ice Cream Day, 1984," July 9, 1984. Online by Gerhard Peters and John T. Woolley, *The American Presidency Project*. www.presidency.ucsb .edu/ws/?pid=40141.
- 13. Ibid.
- "Bill Summary & Status 98th Congress (1983–1984)
 S.J.RES.298," *Library of Congress: THOMAS*, accessed November 22, 2014, thomas.loc.gov/cgi-bin/ bdquery/z?d098:SJ00298:@@@L&summ2=m&.
- 15. African Refugees Relief Day, 1984, 98 Stat. 3618.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8343—National Day of Renewal and Reconciliation, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. January 20, 2009. www .gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900002/html/DCPD -200900002.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8344—American Heart Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. February 2, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900092/html/DCPD-200900092.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8345—National African American History Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. February 2, 2009. www .gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900052/html/DCPD -200900052.htm.
- 19. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8346—American Red Cross Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential

Documents. February 27, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900111/html/DCPD-200900111.htm.

- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8350—Irish-American Heritage Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. March 2, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900116/html/DCPD-200900116.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8351—Women's History Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. March 3, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900118/html/DCPD-200900118.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8348—Save Your Vision Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. February 27, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900112/html/DCPD-200900112.htm.
- 23. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8347—National Consumer Protection Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. February 27, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/ pkg/DCPD-200900128/html/DCPD-200900128.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8349—Read Across America, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. February 27, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900129/html/DCPD-200900129.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8352—National Poison Prevention Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. March 13, 2009. http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/ pkg/DCPD-200900154/html/DCPD-200900154.htm.
- 26. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8353—Greek Independence Day: A National Day of Celebration of Greek and American Democracy, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. March 24, 2009. http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900154/html/DCPD-200900154. htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8356—National Donate Life Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. April 1, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900211/html/DCPD-200900211.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8355—National Child Abuse Prevention Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. April 1, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/ pkg/DCPD-200900212/html/DCPD-200900212.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8354—National Cancer Control Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. April 1, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900213/html/DCPD-200900213.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8359—National Sexual Assault Awareness Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. April 8, 2009. www.gpo.gov/

fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900243/html/DCPD-200900243. htm.

- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8357—Education and Sharing Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. April 3, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900222/html/DCPD-200900222.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8358—National D.A.R.E. Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. April 8, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900244/html/DCPD-200900244.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8360—National Former Prisoner of War Recognition Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. April 9, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900248/html/DCPD-200900248.html
- 34. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8361—Pan American Day and Pan American Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. April 14, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900259/html/DCPD-200900259. htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8362—National Park Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. April 17, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900268/html/DCPD-200900268.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8363—National Volunteer Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. April 21, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900280/html/DCPD-200900280.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8364—Earth Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. April 22, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900283/ html/DCPD-200900283.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8365—National Crime Victims' Rights Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. April 24, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900292/html/DCPD-200900292.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8366—National Equal Pay Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. April 28, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900300/html/DCPD-200900300.htm.
- 40. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8370—National Physical Fitness and Sports Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 1, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900319/html/DCPD-200900319 .htm.
- 41. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8369—Asian American and Pacific Islander Heritage Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 1, 2009. www

.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900322/html/DCPD -200900322.htm.

- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8371—Older Americans Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 4, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900325/html/DCPD-200900325.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8379—Jewish American Heritage Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 12, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900354/html/DCPD-200900354.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8367—Law Day, U.S.A., 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. April 30, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900309/html/DCPD-200900309.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8368—Loyalty Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 1, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900313/ html/DCPD-200900313.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8372—National Charter Schools Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 4, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900326/html/DCPD-200900326.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8378—Peace Officers Memorial Day and Police Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 11, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900350/html/DCPD-200900350. htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8374—National Day of Prayer, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 7, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900334/html/DCPD-200900334.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8375—Military Spouse Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 8, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900339/html/DCPD-200900339.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8376—Mother's Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 8, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900342/ html/DCPD-200900342.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8377—National Defense Transportation Day and National Transportation Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 11, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900349/html/DCPD-200900349.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8380—Armed Forces Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 14, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900362/ html/DCPD-200900362.htm.

- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8381—National Safe Boating Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 15, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900368/html/DCPD-200900368.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8373—World Trade Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 6, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900332/html/DCPD-200900332.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8382—Small Business Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 15, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900369/html/DCPD-200900369.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8383—Emergency Medical Services Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 20, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900382/html/DCPD-200900382.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8384—National Maritime Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 20, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900383/html/DCPD-200900383.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8386—National Hurricane Preparedness Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. May 26, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/ pkg/DCPD-200900404/html/DCPD-200900404.htm.
- 59. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8387—Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Pride Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. June 1, 2009. www .gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900419/html/DCPD -200900419.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8388—Great Outdoors Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. June 1, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900420/html/DCPD-200900420.htm.
- 61. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8389—African-American Music Appreciation Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. June 2, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900429/html/DCPD-200900429 .htm.
- 62. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8390—National Caribbean-American Heritage Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. June 2, 2009. www .gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900430/html/DCPD -200900430.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8392—National Ocean's Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. June 12, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900457/html/DCPD-200900457.htm.

Bardoff

- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8391—Flag Day and National Flag Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. June 11, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900455/html/DCPD-200900455.htm.
- 65. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8395—National Summer Learning Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. July 6, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900552/html/DCPD-200900552.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8397—35th Anniversary of the Legal Services Corporation, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. July 23, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900594/html/DCPD-200900594.html
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8393—Father's Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. June 18, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900478/ html/DCPD-200900478.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8397—35th Anniversary of the Legal Services Corporation, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. July 23, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900594/html/DCPD-200900594.html.
- 69. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8398 –Anniversary of the Americans With Disabilities Act, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. July 24, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900598/html/DCPD-200900598 .htm.
- General Assembly resolution 61/106, Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, A/RES/61/106 (13 December 2006), available from undocs.org/A/ RES/61/106.
- 71. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8399—National Korean War Veterans Armistice Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. July 24, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900599/html/DCPD-200900599 .htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8401—Fiftieth Anniversary of Hawaii Statehood, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. August 21, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900660/html/DCPD-200900660 .htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8400—Minority Enterprise Development Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. August 20, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900657/html/DCPD-200900657 .htm.
- 74. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8402—Women's Equality Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential

Documents. August 25, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900666/html/DCPD-200900666.htm.

- 75. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8404—National Historically Black College and Universities Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. August 30, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900670/html/ DCPD-200900670.htm.
- 76. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8407—National Ovarian Cancer Awareness Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. August 31, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900675/html/DCPD-200900675 .htm.
- 77. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8408—National Prostate Cancer Awareness Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. August 31, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900676/html/DCPD-200900676 .htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8409—National Wilderness Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 3, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900680/html/DCPD-200900680.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8412—National Preparedness Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 4, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/ pkg/DCPD-200900682/html/DCPD-200900682.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8410—National Days of Prayer and Remembrance, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 3, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900681/html/DCPD-200900681 .htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8411—Labor Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 4, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900683/html/DCPD-200900683.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8418—Constitution Day and Citizenship Day, Constitution Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 16, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900723/ html/DCPD-200900723.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8413—Patriot Day and National Day of Service and Remembrance, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 10, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900696/ html/DCPD-200900696.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8415—National Employer Support of the Guard and Reserve Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September
14, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900708/ html/DCPD-200900708.htm.

- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8416—Fifteenth Anniversary of the Violence Against Women Act, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 14, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900707/ html/DCPD-200900707.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8417—National Hispanic Heritage Month, 2009" Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 15, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900715/html/DCPD-200900715.html
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8419—National POW/MIA Recognition Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 17, 2009. www .gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900727/html/DCPD -200900727.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8420—National Farm Safety and Health Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 21, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900732/html/DCPD-200900732. htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8421—Hunting and Fishing Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 22, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900740/html/DCPD-200900740.htm.
- 90. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8423—National Public Lands Management Recognition Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 25, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900748/html/ DCPD-200900748.htm.
- 91. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8422—Gold Star Mother's and Families' Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 25, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900750/html/DCPD-200900750 .htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8424—Family Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 28, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900753/html/DCPD-200900753.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8425—National Breast Cancer Awareness Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 30, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900762/html/DCPD-200900762 .htm.
- 94. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8426—National Disability Employment Awareness Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. September 30, 2009.

www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900763/html/ DCPD-200900763.htm.

- 95. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8428—National Domestic Violence Awareness Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 1, 2009. www .gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900765/html/DCPD -200900765.htm.
- 96. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8428—National Cybersecurity Awareness Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 1, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900766/html/DCPD-200900766 .htm.
- 97. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8429—National Information Literacy Awareness Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 1, 2009. www .gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900770/html/DCPD -200900770.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8430—National Arts and Humanities Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 2, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/ pkg/DCPD-200900778/html/DCPD-200900778.htm.
- 99. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8431—National Energy Awareness Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 2, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900779/html/DCPD-200900779 .htm.
- 100. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8432—Fire Prevention Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 2, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900776/html/DCPD-200900776.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8433—Child Health Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 2, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900781/html/DCPD-200900781.htm.
- 102. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8434—German-American Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 6, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900785/html/DCPD-200900785.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8435—Leif Erikson Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 7, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900788/html/DCPD-200900788.htm.
- 104. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8438—General Pulaski Memorial Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 9, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/ pkg/DCPD-200900796/html/DCPD-200900796.htm.
- 105. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8436—National School Lunch Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential

Bardoff

Documents. October 9, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900797/html/DCPD-200900797.htm.

- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8437—Columbus Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 9, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900798/ html/DCPD-200900798.htm.
- 107. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8439—White Cane Safety Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 15, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900809/html/DCPD-200900809.htm.
- 108. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8440—National Character Counts Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 19, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900822/html/DCPD-200900822.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8441—United Nations Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 19, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900823/html/DCPD-200900823.htm.
- 110. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8442—National Forest Products Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 23, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900839/html/DCPD-200900839.htm.
- 111. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8444—Military Family Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 30, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900867/html/DCPD-200900867.htm.
- 112. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8445—National Adoption Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 30, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900868/html/DCPD-200900868.htm.
- 113. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8446—National Alzheimer's Disease Awareness Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 30, 2009. www .gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900869/html/DCPD -200900869.htm.
- 114. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8446—National Diabetes Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 30, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900870/html/DCPD-200900870.htm.
- 115. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8448—National Family Caregivers Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 30, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900871/html/DCPD-200900871.htm.
- 116. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8449—National Native American Heritage Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 30, 2009. www .gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900872/html/DCPD -200900872.htm.

- 117. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8452—World Freedom Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. November 9, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900899/html/DCPD-200900899.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8450—Veterans Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. October 30, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900873/ html/DCPD-200900873.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8453—America Recycles Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. November 13, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900914/html/DCPD-200900914.htm.
- 120. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8454—National Entrepreneurship Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. November 19, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900932/html/DCPD-200900932 .htm.
- 121. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8455—National Farm-City Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. November 20, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/ pkg/DCPD-200900934/html/DCPD-200900934.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8456—National Family Week, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. November 20, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900936/html/DCPD-200900936.htm.
- 123. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8457—National Child's Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. November 20, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ DCPD-200900937/html/DCPD-200900937.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8458—Thanksgiving Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. November 20, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900939/html/DCPD-200900939.htm.
- 125. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8460—Critical Infrastructure Protection Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. December 2, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900963/html/DCPD-200900963 .htm.
- 126. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8461—National Impaired Driving Prevention Month, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. December 2, 2009. www .gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900964/html/DCPD -200900964.htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8459—World AIDS Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. November 25, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200900956/html/DCPD-200900956.htm.

- 128. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8462—International Day Of Persons With Disabilities, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. December 2, 2009. www .gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900965/html/DCPD -200900965.htm.
- 129. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8463—National Pearl Harbor Remembrance Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. December 4, 2009. www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900972/html/DCPD-200900972 .htm.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8464—Human Rights Day, Bill of Rights Day, and Human Rights Week, 2009,"

Compilation of Presidential Documents. December 9, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900982/ html/DCPD-200900982.htm.

- 131. Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8465—65th Anniversary of the Battle of the Bulge, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. December 15, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-200900997/html/DCPD -200900997.html.
- Barack H. Obama, "Proclamation 8466—Wright Brothers Day, 2009," Compilation of Presidential Documents. December 16, 2009. www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD -200901000/html/DCPD-200901000.htm

Follow the Money

Campaign Finance in the post-Citizens United Era

Kian Flynn

oney is changing the way political campaigns are run. In the 2008 election, then-senator Barack Obama overcame his short political resume and limited name recognition to best two well-known politicians, Hillary Clinton and John McCain, on his way to the White House. On the way, he became the first major presidential nominee to decline public funds (totaling 84.1 million dollars) for campaign operations since the public funds program for presidential campaigns started in 1976, and instead was able to raise over \$700 million dollars from private donors.¹ The idea of public financing for US presidential elections was born in President Theodore Roosevelt's 1907 State of the Union Address to Congress, when he remarked, "It is well to provide that corporations shall not contribute to Presidential or National campaigns, and furthermore to provide for the publication of both contributions and expenditures." Roosevelt went on to say that the need for "large campaign funds would vanish" if public money was appropriated for the campaigns of the major political parties.² Seven decades later his idea became a reality when the Federal Election Campaign Act of 1971 was amended to allow for public financing of presidential campaigns.³ This amendment helped shape presidential elections for years to come, but public financing of elections has been on the way out in just the last decade as new legislation and court decisions have paved the way for private donors and corporations to write bigger checks to candidates and political action committees (PACs).

In the 2004 election, one presidential election cycle before Obama declined public funds for the general election, both presidential nominees from the major parties and a majority of candidates in the presidential primaries had taken public funds (see figure 1). By 2012, no candidate from either major political party accepted public funds for the primary or general elections (see figure 2).⁴ The political landscape shifted fast.

What are the implications of these changes on the political process? With this new influx of private money into American

2004 Presidential Elec		
Candidate	Funds Received	Percentage of all funds
Primary		
Clark For President, Inc. (D)	\$7,615,360.39	26.78%
Edwards for President (D)	\$6,706,458.44	23.59%
Gephardt for President (D)	\$4,104,319.82	14.43%
Kucinich For President, Inc. (D)	\$3,291,962.59	11.58%
LaRouche in 2004 (D)	\$1,456,019.13	5.12%
Lieberman For President (D)	\$4,267,796.85	15.01%
Nader for President 2004 (Populist Party)	\$891,968.39	3.14%
Sharpton 2004 (D)	\$100,000.00	0.35%
Total Primary Funds	\$28,433,885.61	
Convention Committees		
Democratic Committee	\$14,924,000.00	50.00%
Republican Committee	\$14,924,000.00	50.00%
Total Convention Funds	\$29,848,000.00	
General		
George Bush (R)	\$74,620,000.00	50.00%
John Kerry (D)	\$74,620,000.00	50.00%
Total General Funds	\$149.240,000.00	

Figure 1. Public Funds Distributed in the 2004 Presidential Election

2012 Presidential	Election					
(updated 9/27/13)						
Candidate	Funds Certified	Percentage of all funds				
Primary						
Buddy Roemer for President, Inc. (Americans Elect and the Reform Party)	\$351,961.10	25.95%				
Gary Johnson 2012, Inc. (Libertarian)	\$632,016.80	46.61%				
Jill Stein for President (Green)	\$372,130.44	27.44%				
Total Primary Funds	\$1,356,108.34					
Convention Committees						
Democratic Committee	\$18,248,300.00	50.00%				
Republican Committee	\$18,248,300.00	50.00%				
Total Convention Funds	\$36,496,600.00					
General						
Total General Funds	\$0.00					

Figure 2. Public Funds Distributed in the 2012 Presidential Election

political campaigns, how much access to data and information do American citizens have to investigate their leaders and their donors? This paper examines the laws and court decisions that inform our campaign finance system and analyzes the outlets the public has at its disposal to access the information about political donations from individuals, corporations, and nonprofits. viduals easily identify not only who is donating to whom, but what interests these donors have at stake? Can individuals easily identify what effect donations had on these interests through Congressional voting records and bills that congressmen and congresswomen introduced during a particular session?

Background

On January 21, 2010, The Supreme Court of the United States ruled in their *Citizens United v. Federal Election Commission* decision that the government cannot restrict an organization's independent political expenditures because such expenditures are within an organization's First Amendment rights.⁵ The precedent set by this case has been used to open the floodgates for unlimited political spending by for-profit organizations as well. Ever since this decision, there has been concern about the outsized influence corporate and wealthy donors have on the political system and how elected representatives can remain beholden to all of their constituents in an era where a bulk of campaign finances could come from a few wealthy sources.

Efforts to regulate, reform, and tinker with the United States' campaign finance system have been going on for decades now, both in Congress and the courts. One of the first landmark pieces of legislation related to campaign finance was the Federal Election Campaign Act of 1971. The act was signed into law by President Nixon in order to "promote fair practices in the conduct of election campaigns for Federal political offices."⁶ One of the enduring legacies of the act was the creation of the Federal Election Commission, which to this day remains the leading independent regulatory agency for campaign finance in the United States.

Over the following years, the Supreme Court weighed in on the FECA numerous times. In 1976, the Court clarified in *Buckley v. Valeo* that the First Amendment protects political expression, including the donation of funds to political campaigns, because this type of speech is instrumental in bringing about the "political and social changes desired by the people."⁷ The Court did uphold the FECA's provision limiting the amount a single individual could donate to a campaign.

In 1990, the Court upheld restrictions on corporate political speech in *Austin v. Michigan State Chamber of Commerce*. At stake was the Michigan Campaign Finance Act, which prohibited corporations from using "general treasury funds" for elections. The court determined that even though this restriction burdened the right to free speech, the act was constitutional because of a justifiable state interest in "preventing corruption ... in the political arena by reducing the threat that huge corporate treasuries . . . will be used to influence unfairly election outcomes."⁸ The debate has remained strikingly similar in recent years; this concern has been at the heart of arguments put forth by campaign finance reform advocates in the wake of the *Citizens United v. FEC* decision.

Bipartisan Campaign Reform Act

Congress weighed in on campaign finance again during the early 2000s when they passed the Bipartisan Campaign Reform Act (BCRA) of 2002. The BCRA updated campaign finance regulations to better reflect the threats and issues of the Internet Age. The act strengthened oversight of federal elections by reducing special interest influence and adding strong disclosure provisions. Disclosure is one of the most contentious, and arguably most important, aspects of campaign finance reform. Disclosure rules, in campaign finance parlance, refer to whether or not campaigns (for both specific candidates and issues) need to release information about individuals that have donated money to their campaigns. The BCRA set the ground rules requiring Internet access to records, maintenance of a website of election reports, additional disclosure reports, and public access to broadcasting records. The Federal Election Commission was tasked with maintaining an Internet presence that made "accessible to the public all publicly available election-related reports and information" that were already required to be filed under the original FECA.9

Supporters of strict disclosure rules argue that the citizens of this country deserve to know who is donating to which candidates and how much they are donating. These supporters argue that by disclosing donors, campaigns are forced to be more transparent and are not as likely to get away with any corruption or quid pro quo political favors. They surmise that more publicly available information about campaign finance will lead to better educated and more aware voters.

On the other hand, there are other political actors who feel that disclosure requirements are a deterrent to a citizen's right to free political speech guaranteed by the First Amendment. In fact, one of the main goals of the Citizens United group in their 2009 case was to limit the amount of disclosure required by law. They argued that "one of the chief concerns with the Reporting Requirement is the disclosure of donors who may then be subject to various forms of retaliation by political opponents."¹⁰ There is precedent for this line of argument; the Court found in the 1976 *Buckley v. Valeo* case that challenges to the disclosure provisions would be heard if there was a "reasonable probability" that political contributors would be subject to "threats, harassment, or reprisals from either Government officials or private

Flynn

parties" if their identities were to become known.¹¹ However, this view becomes problematic if the public wants robust access to campaign finance information because it is unclear how a regulatory body could fairly and consistently determine what would constitute an individual having a "reasonable probability" of being at risk to adverse consequences as a result of disclosure.

While the Supreme Court's ruling in *Citizens United v. FEC* relaxed many campaign finance regulations, it upheld the provisions for robust disclosure requirements (see figure 3). The Roberts Court found that disclosure requirements may be an additional "burden" on the speaker, but also that they are constitutional because they don't actually bar anyone from speaking or place a maximum limit on speech.¹² Disclosure is justifiable because it provides citizens with information about who is funding campaigns for public office. The Court may have upheld strong disclosure requirements, but as the electorate, how can

(Bench Opinion) OCTOBER TERM, 2009 1

Syllabus

NOTE: Where it is feasible, a syllabus (headnote) will be released, as is being done in connection with this case, at the time the opinion is issued. The syllabus constitutes no part of the opinion of the Court but has been prepared by the Reporter of Decisions for the convenience of the reader. See United States v. Detroit Timber & Lumber Co., 200 U.S. 321, 337.

SUPREME COURT OF THE UNITED STATES

Syllabus

CITIZENS UNITED v. FEDERAL ELECTION COMMISSION

APPEAL FROM THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

No. 08–205. Argued March 24, 2009—Reargued September 9, 2009— Decided January 21, 2010

As amended by §203 of the Bipartisan Campaign Reform Act of 2002 (BCRA), federal law prohibits corporations and unions from using their general treasury funds to make independent expenditures for speech that is an "electioneering communication" or for speech that expressly advocates the election or defeat of a candidate. 2 U.S.C. §441b. An electioneering communication is "any broadcast, cable, or satellite communication" that "refers to a clearly identified candidate for Federal office" and is made within 30 days of a primary election, \$434(f)(3)(A), and that is "publicly distributed," 11 CFR \$100.29(a)(2), which in "the case of a candidate for nomination for President ... means" that the communication "[c]an be received by 50,000 or more persons in a State where a primary election . . . is being held within 30 days," §100.29(b)(3)(ii). Corporations and unions may establish a political action committee (PAC) for express advocacy or electioneering communications purposes. 2 U.S.C. §441b(b)(2). In McConnell v. Federal Election Comm'n, 540 U.S. 93, 203-209, this Court upheld limits on electioneering communications in a facial challenge, relying on the holding in Austin v. Michigan Chamber of Commerce, 494 U.S. 652, that political speech may be banned based on the speaker's corporate identity.

In January 2008, appellant Citizens United, a nonprofit corporation, released a documentary (hereinafter *Hillary*) critical of then-Senator Hillary Clinton, a candidate for her party's Presidential nomination. Anticipating that it would make *Hillary* available on cable television through video-on-demand within 30 days of primary elections, Citizens United produced television ads to run on broadcast

Figure 3. Slip opinion front page of Citizens United v. Federal Election Commission

the American people use disclosed political contributions data to ensure that individual and corporate donations are not giving rise to corruption?

Findings

FEC Resources

As a result of the Bipartisan Campaign Reform Act, the Federal Election Commission has been tasked with the responsibility of providing access to campaign finance data for the American public. Their website can be found and explored at www.fec.gov. On the front page of the commission's website there is a clear and prominent link to the FEC's Campaign Finance Disclosure Portal. From this portal, the user can choose between five broad categories: Graphic Data Presentations, Searchable Systems, Downloadable Data, Other Campaign Finance Data, and Using FEC Public Records. Arguably the two most informative and useful sections for the purposes of this paper are the "Searchable Systems" and "Downloadable Data" sections.

Searchable Systems

The first option under "Searchable Systems" is the "Candidate and Committee Viewer." This platform allows easy and intuitive searching of a database of political donations. The search engine allows for easy viewing of reports that can be viewed by candidate, political committee, independent expendor, or other campaign finance report flier. Reports for each entity are broken up into two-year periods and show the total receipts and disbursements over that time period from that entity. The data is available to download as an .xml, .cxv, or .json file.

Under the receipts category, the user can click on a link to Itemized Individual Contributions and a list of every individual who donated to that campaign during that election cycle will be returned. Once the data is downloaded, the results can be sorted by the donor's employer, occupation, city, and amount of donation. There are over three million results that are returned for "Itemized Individual Contributions" to Barack Obama's 2012 election campaign for president. The sheer size of this data set make the data difficult to analyze except in the aggregate because no one wants to wade through three million results, but anything a citizen could possibly want to know about who has contributed to what candidates is here on the FEC's website. One drawback of the data provided here is that each contribution from any individual is listed separately. Therefore, if someone were to have donated multiple times to a candidate (which is a frequent occurrence) in a single election cycle, each donation would show up separately as opposed to showing an aggregate donation amount for each individual (see figure 4).

The second option under "Searchable Systems" is the "Disclosure Data Catalog." This catalog includes data files on administrative fines levied on campaigns, reports on contributions bundled by lobbyists, and a list of registered leadership PACs. This is a helpful resource to see which campaigns have been found to not be in compliance with campaign finance laws.

The third option is "Independent Expenditure Search," which is a database with information on groups that have purchased some type of electioneering communication (i.e., phone calls, television ads, etc.) in support or opposition of a particular candidate. For each expenditure, the database shows the candidate, whether the communication was in support or opposition of the candidate, who was paid to conduct the communication, and the amount that was paid.

The fourth option, "Individual Contribution Search," is another one of the most powerful tools on the FEC site. The user can type in any individual's name and see a full list of that person's donations to candidate and political action committees. The size of the donation, the person's employer, and the person's city of residence are all included in the results (see figure 5).

Downloadable Data

The Downloadable Data tab provides access to larger data files on individual contributions, contributions to candidates, and other electioneering communication reports. While many individuals may find such large data sets unusable or difficult to work with, political campaigns and organizations with greater resources can perform complex and sophisticated analysis on the data. Because of the huge data sets and the multiple ways that data can be interpreted (or manipulated) with crafty analysis, the issue becomes trusting the conclusions that these organizations offer. Would the public benefit from an official independent watchdog group that analyzed campaign finance data and made their findings open to the public?

Independent Watchdog Groups

Though the breadth and scope of all this publicly available data is incredibly illuminating and powerful, there is no easy and fluid way through federal agency sites to connect and compare a candidate's political donors with that candidate's legislative or voting record. The FEC's donation data exists largely in a vacuum with little to no independent analysis to provide context. A researcher or concerned citizen would have to separately search a site like congress.gov to find information about a congressperson's voting or legislative record.

Fortunately, independent watchdog groups that are committed to uncovering or shedding light on any potential quid pro quo corruption in the government have been filling the gap. OpenSecrets.org (an arm of the non-partisan Center for Responsive Politics), for example, uses data available through the FEC to put together reports tying a candidate's financial contributions from a certain industry with a candidate's voting

Export Options:									Metadata XML CSV
Prev 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8	9 10 165840 165841 Next								Total Result(s):3
Contributor Name	Employer	Occupation	Description	City	State	Zip	Receipt Date	Amount	Memo Code
AALTO, NATALIE. W.	RETIRED	RETIRED		WEST TOWNSEND	МА	01474	09/24/2012	\$10	
AALTO, NATALIE. W.	RETIRED	RETIRED		WEST TOWNSEND	MA	01474	10/13/2012	\$11	
AALTO, NATALIE. W.	RETIRED	RETIRED		WEST TOWNSEND	MA	01474	10/10/2012	\$35	
AALTONEN, TAMRA	US POSTAL SERVICE	MAIL CARRIER		NORTH BEND	WA	98045	10/17/2012	\$35	
"WILSON,", L.	RETIRED	RETIRED	BEST EFFORTS UPDATE	LOS ANGELES	CA	90059	10/15/2012	\$500	х
, ANTHONY	WASHINGTON HOSPITAL	STATIONARY ENGINEER		SAN PABLO	CA	94806	09/14/2012	\$100	
, ANTHONY	WASHINGTON HOSPITAL	STATIONARY ENGINEER		SAN PABLO	CA	94806	09/25/2012	\$100	
, ANTHONY	WASHINGTON HOSPITAL	STATIONARY ENGINEER		SAN PABLO	CA	94806	09/25/2012	\$50	
, ANTHONY	WASHINGTON HOSPITAL	STATIONARY ENGINEER		SAN PABLO	CA	94806	09/23/2012	\$50	
, ANTHONY	WASHINGTON HOSPITAL	STATIONARY ENGINEER		SAN PABLO	CA	94806	09/30/2012	\$50	
, ANTHONY	WASHINGTON HOSPITAL	STATIONARY ENGINEER		SAN PABLO	CA	94806	09/09/2012	\$50	
, ANTHONY	WASHINGTON HOSPITAL	STATIONARY ENGINEER		SAN PABLO	CA	94806	09/07/2012	\$100	
, ANTHONY	WASHINGTON HOSPITAL	STATIONARY ENGINEER		SAN PABLO	CA	94806	09/16/2012	\$50	
A HAYS, ORUME	STAGE CALL, INC.	ACCOUNTANT		STATEN ISLAND	NY	10150	10/25/2012	\$5	
A HAYS, ORUME	STAGE CALL, INC.	ACCOUNTANT		STATEN ISLAND	NY	10150	10/25/2012	\$109	
A JONES, JANE	SUSTAINABILITY MANAGEMENT CONSULTING L	BUSINESS CONSULTANT		ST. LOUIS	мо	63108	09/30/2012	\$250	
A'HARRAH, DIANA O.	RETIRED	RETIRED	BEST EFFORTS UPDATE	ALEXANDRIA	VA	223062520	05/04/2011	\$500	х
A'HARRAH, DIANA O.	RETIRED	RETIRED		ALEXANDRIA	VA	223062520	12/19/2011	\$150	
A'HARRAH, DIANA O.	RETIRED	RETIRED		ALEXANDRIA	VA	22306	05/17/2012	\$500	
A'HEARN, ANYA	DATABLICK	CONSULTANT		SAN FRANCISCO	CA	94127	09/06/2012	\$35	

Figure 4. List of Itemized Individual Contributions to Barack Obama during the 2012 election (Sorted by Name)

record on issues pertaining to that industry. In 2013 they published an "Issue Profile" on "Gun Control vs. Gun Rights" after a vote in the Senate on the Manchin-Toomey Amendment, which would have required background checks on gun sales. The amendment failed and OpenSecrets' independent analysis showed that 43 of the 46 senators who opposed the amendment received contributions (totaling over a half million dollars) from gun-rights and gun-manufacturer PACs. Meanwhile, only 11 of the 54 senators who supported the amendment received similar contributions. Money from gun control PACs was also analyzed, but only totaled \$5,000.13 This still is not nearly enough evidence to prove that there is any type of quid pro quo corruption occurring in this case as a result of campaign donations, because gun-rights and gun-manufacturer PACs are more likely in general to give financial support to candidates they believe will vote in their favor (whether the candidates receive donations or not). It is, however, a move in the right direction toward more responsive and contextual campaign finance data.

Conclusion

In order to wage a competitive campaign for federal political office in the United States today, a candidate needs to amass a formidable amount of political donations to finance the advertising and operations budget that goes into building their image and communicating their stances on political issues. Concerns have been raised about the level of influence that a political donation

Individual Contributions Arranged By Type, Giver, Then Recipient

could buy when that candidate assumes office and begins voting on issues. In Citizens United v. FEC, the Supreme Court reassured the public that "independent expenditures, including those made by corporations, do not give rise to corruption or the appearance of corruption. That speakers may have influence over or access to elected officials does not mean that those officials are corrupt. And the appearance or influence or access will not cause the electorate to lose faith in this democracy."14 Based on a recent New York Times/CBS News poll, the public appears to disagree. Among the poll's findings is the startling result that 85 percent of poll respondents thought that once elected, politicians promote policies that "directly help the people and groups who donated money to their campaigns" either "most of the time" or "sometimes."¹⁵ If the public's faith in its government is going to be restored, something has to be done about the country's campaign finance system.

In Citizens United v. FEC, the Supreme Court upheld strong disclosure requirements that, hopefully, will give the public the tools and resources to hold their elected representatives accountable. A good faith effort is being made by the Federal Election Commission, independent watchdog groups, and campaigns to report data related to campaign finance. This paper finds that the Federal Election Commission is doing their part to make publicly available all forms of campaign finance data. The issue remains turning this incredible wealth of data into information that is meaningful and enlightening for the general public.

Non-Federal Re	ceipts "Exe	mpt	From L	imits"				
Contributor Name	State	City	ZIP Code	Employer	Committee Name	Transaction Date	Amount	Image Numb
TRUMP, DONALD	NEW YORK	NY	09007		DNC NON-FEDERAL UNINCORPORATED ASSOCIATION ACCOUNT	09/25/1998	5000.00	98033642078
TRUMP, DONALD	NEW YORK	NY	10022	THE TRUMP ORGANIZATION	DSCC NON-FEDERAL INDIVIDUALS	11/13/2000	5000.00	20020401671
TRUMP, DONALD	NEW YORK	NY	10022	THE TRUMP ORGANIZATION	DSCC/NON-FED UNINCORP ASSOC	10/08/2002	25000.00	22020813547
TRUMP, DONALD	NEW YORK	NY	10022	THE TRUMP ORGANIZATION	USA SUPER PAC	08/29/2012	5000.00	12972481010
TRUMP, DONALD	NEW YORK	NY	10022	TRUMP ORGANIZATION	DSCC NON-FEDERAL INDIVIDUALS	04/24/1998	10000.00	98020113135
TRUMP, DONALD J	NEW YORK	NY	10022	THE TRUMP ORGANIZATION	DCCCC NON-FEDERAL ACCOUNT #5	11/06/2000	5000.00	20036663989
TRUMP, DONALD J	NEW YORK	NY	10022		1998 REP H/S DINNER - INDIVIDUAL NON-FEDERAL	07/06/1998	10000.00	98033703687
TRUMP, DONALD J	NEW YORK	NY	10022		NRCCC - NON FEDERAL #1	10/22/1998	1000.00	98034001497
TRUMP, DONALD J MR	NEW YORK	NY	10022	REAL ESTATE INVESTOR	RNC REPUBLICAN NATIONAL STATE ELECTIONS COMMITTEE	07/23/1998	25000.00	98033464561
TRUMP, DONALD J MR	NEW YORK	NY	10022		2000 REP H/S DINNER NON FED INDIVIDUAL	06/15/2000	1000.00	20035862787
TRUMP, DONALD J.	NEW YORK	NY	10022	SELF	AMERICAN CROSSROADS	10/06/2010	50000.00	10991702104
TRUMP, DONALD J.	NEW YORK	NY	10022	SELF-EMPLOYED	JOHN BOLTON SUPER PAC	07/16/2014	5000.00	14950092273
TRUMP, DONALD J.	NEW YORK	NY	10022	THE TRUMP ORGANIZATION	CONGRESSIONAL LEADERSHIP FUND	08/19/2012	100000.00	12963771768
TRUMP, DONALD J.	NEW YORK	NY	10022	THE TRUMP ORGANIZATION	KENTUCKIANS FOR STRONG LEADERSHIP	05/21/2013	50000.00	13941663467
TRUMP, DONALD J.	NEW YORK	NY	10022	THE TRUMP ORGANIZATION	KENTUCKIANS FOR STRONG LEADERSHIP	10/21/2014	10000.00	14953006299
						Total Soft Money:	307000.00	

Contributions to Political Committees

Contributor Name	State	City	ZIP Code	Employer	Committee Name	Transaction Date	Amount In	nage Number
TRUMP, DONALD	BUFFALO	NY	14201	ROSWELL PARK CANCER INSTITUTE	LEE, CHRISTOPHER J. VIA CHRIS LEE FOR CONGRESS	08/13/2010	500.00	10931790631
TRUMP, DONALD	BUFFALO	NY	14201		LEE, CHRISTOPHER J. VIA CHRIS LEE FOR CONGRESS	03/11/2011	-500.00	11931670543
TRUMP, DONALD	NEW YORK	NY	10022	DEVELOPER	SEARCHLIGHT LEADERSHIP FUND	08/27/1999	1000.00	20035114242
TRUMP, DONALD	NEW YORK	NY	10022	ENTREPRENEUR	KELLY, SUE W VIA SUE KELLY FOR CONGRESS	04/30/1998	500.00	98033414079
TRUMP, DONALD	NEW YORK	NY	10022	INVESTMENTS	FOLEY, MARK A VIA FRIENDS OF MARK FOLEY FOR CONGRESS	05/08/1998	500.00	98033371335
TRUMP, DONALD	NEW YORK	NY	10022	INVESTMENTS	FOLEY, MARK A VIA FRIENDS OF MARK FOLEY FOR CONGRESS	05/08/1998	500.00	98033371334
TRUMP, DONALD	NEW YORK	NY	10022	INVESTMENTS	FOLEY, MARK A VIA FRIENDS OF MARK FOLEY FOR CONGRESS	02/18/1999	1000.00	99034730470
TRUMP, DONALD	NEW YORK	NY	10022	INVESTMENTS	FOLEY, MARK A VIA FRIENDS OF MARK FOLEY FOR CONGRESS	11/28/2000	1000.00	21036894941

Figure 5. List of Donations Made to Candidates and Committees by Donald Trump

Kian Flynn (flynnk@uw.edu), University of Washington.

References

- Federal Election Commission, "2008 Presidential Campaign Financial Activity Summarized: Receipts Nearly Double 2004 Total," June 8 2009. Accessed August 7, 2015. www.fec.gov.
- Theodore Roosevelt, "Theodore Roosevelt: Seventh Annual Message," *The American Presidency Project*, December 3 1907. Accessed August 7, 2015. www.presidency .ucsb.edu.
- Federal Election Campaign Act Amendments of 1976, Public Law 94-283, U.S. Statues at Large 90 (1976): 475–507.
- Federal Election Commission, "Presidential Election Campaign Fund." April 9, 2014. Accessed August 7, 2015. www.fec.gov/press/bkgnd/fund.shtml.
- 5. Citizens United v. Fed. Election Comm'n. 558 U.S. 310 (2010).
- 6. Federal Election Campaign Act of 1971, Public Law 92-225, U.S. Statues at Large 86 (1971): 3–20.
- 7. Buckley et al. v. Valeo, Secretary of the United States Senate, et al. 424 U.S. 1 (1976).

- 8. Austin, Michigan Secretary of State, et al. v. Michigan State Chamber of Commerce. 494 U.S. 652 (1990).
- 9. Bipartisan Campaign Reform Act of 2002, Public Law 107-155, U.S. Statues at Large 116 (2002): 81–116.
- James Bopp Jr. and Richard E. Coleson, "Citizens United v. Federal Election Commission: "Precisely What WRTL Sought to Avoid." 2009-2010 Cato Sup. Ct. Rev. 29 (2009– 2010). heinonline.org/HOL/Page?handle=hein.journals/ catoscrev9&id=47.
- 11. Buckley et al. v. Valeo, Secretary of the United States Senate, et al. 424 U.S. 1 (1976).
- 12. Citizens United v. Fed. Election Comm'n. 558 U.S. 310 (2010).
- Center for Responsive Politics. "Gun Control vs. Gun Rights," *OpenSecrets*, March 2013. Accessed August 7, 2015. www.opensecrets.org/news/issues/guns.
- 14. Citizens United v. Fed. Election Comm'n. 558 U.S. 310 (2010).
- Peter Overby, "Americans Think Money In Politics Is A Problem, But Just How Big?" NPR, June 3, 2015. Accessed August 7, 2015. www.npr.org/sections/itsall politics/2015/06/03/411604682/americans-think -money-in-politics-is-a-problem-but-just-how-big.

Conservation in America

A Look at the National Park Service and the US Fish and Wildlife Service

Kerri Rose

P resident Theodore Roosevelt is often viewed as the father of conservation; although he was a great champion for wildlife and wilderness, concern for America's natural resources began about half a century before Roosevelt took office. A mixture of laws, executive orders, and regulations over the last two centuries helped to protect wildlife and their natural habitats. Although a number of agencies, departments, and bureaus deal with the care and conservation of America's natural resources, two agencies are critical to conservation in America: the National Park Service and US Fish and Wildlife Service.

A Brief History

Early conservation in the United States was done with the intent to manage resources for commercial use rather than to protect wildlife and wilderness areas for their natural beauty and inherent value.¹ Westward expansion would play a great role in creating a mindset for conservation by inspiring people to appreciate the beauty of nature. In the mid-nineteenth century, images depicting the west, travel literature and the "nature essay" gained popularity. Fiction that offered an idealistic view of life among the elements gave Americans a romantic notion of nature and helped to shape public opinion on the intrinsic value of the wilderness.²

In 1868, President Ulysses S. Grant established the Pribilof Islands in Alaska as a reserve in order to protect the northern fur seal. Four years later, the Yellowstone National Park would be the first national park, established in order to conserve its hot springs and geysers. Although the provision also provided protection against the destruction of wildlife, establishment as a national park failed to adequately protect wildlife, which lead to the passage of the Yellowstone National Park Protection Act of 1894).^{3,4}

The growing desire to protect the nation's wilderness areas and wildlife led to the creation of two agencies in the late 19th century: the federal Office of Commissioner of Fish and Fisheries (created in 1871, later re-designated the Bureau of Fisheries and eventually evolving into the Fish and Wildlife Service) and the Division of Economic Ornithology and Mammalogy (created in 1885, and eventually combining into the Fish and Wildlife Service).^{5, 6} Studies by these agencies found that "resources were in jeopardy."⁷ Rising public awareness, along with political concern, would prompt government action and the establishment of agencies dedicated to the study and conservation of wildlife and America's natural resources.

National Park Service

Although Yellowstone National Park was established in 1872, the National Park Service (NPS) did not come into existence until 1916. On May 9, 1916, a bill to establish a national park service was introduced in the House. The bill was comprised of four sections. The first section specified the jobs needed to manage the new NPS along with their salaries. The following two sections explained the powers of the director and the Interior, respectively. The final section clarified that this new Act will not infringe on the previous 1901 Act "relating to rights of way through certain parks, reservations and other public lands."⁸

On August 25, 1916, President Woodrow Wilson signed into law the bill creating the NPS. The law provided that the agency would operate under the Department of Interior and would manage 24 national parks along with 21 national monuments, which were a mix of "Indian ruins, geological features" and other important sites reserved under the Antiquities Act of 1906.⁹

In 1926 the NPS expanded to include the Shenandoah, the Great Smoky Mountains and the Mammoth Cave National Parks. Subsequently, under President Franklin Roosevelt, parks and memorials in Washington, DC, War Department battlefields and forts, and Forest Service national monuments were transferred to the NPS. After World War II, the increased use of automobiles and the public's desire for recreation rapidly increased the number of visitors to the park system. In 1980, the Alaska National Interest Lands Conservation Act "more than doubled" the extent of the national park system.¹⁰

Currently, Title 16 of the US Code deals with conservation. Section One of Title 16 in the US Code establishes the NPS under the Department of Interior. A director is charged with managing the park system and the natural resources as he or she deems fit. The director is appointed by the president and confirmed by Congress. The ensuing sections and subchapters of Chapter One, Title 16, govern the national park system created over the past two centuries along with policies and laws related to it.¹¹

The national park system in America has grown tremendously since passage of the Organic Act of 1916. Today, the national park system consists of more than 400 sites on over 84 million acres. There are 59 national parks along with over 125 historical sites. The NPS also protects the habitats of over 400 endangered and threated species. In 1920 the national parks system had a million visitors; by 2014 over 290 million people visited the parks nationwide.¹²

US Fish and Wildlife Service

It is impossible to separate the complicated history of the US Fish and Wildlife Service (FWS) from the history of the National Refuge System. Although the FWS did not come into existence until 1940, its roots began much earlier. The agency was born out of two bureaus established in the late 19th century—the Bureau of Fisheries discussed above (previously under the Commerce Department) and the Bureau of Biological Survey (previously under the Agriculture Department).¹³

Early public concern about the near extinction of certain species of birdlife and with the destruction of wetland regions for urban development led the government to take action to protect wildlife and the habitats. In 1901 the Florida State Legislature passed a game-bird protection law. More importantly, in that year Theodore (Teddy) Roosevelt, a champion for conservation, took office as President. He established the first wildlife refuge in the United States to protect the brown pelican at Pelican Island in 1903.¹⁴ In the next six years, numerous refuges were established in Louisiana, Florida, Washington, California, and parts of the Hawaiian Islands. In all, "[b]y the end of his administration in 1909, Roosevelt had issued a total of 51 executive orders that established wildlife reservations in 17 states and three territories."¹⁵

In 1929 Congress passed the Migratory Bird Conservation Act, establishing a refuge system. Major funding for this refuge system would come later, in 1934, with the passage of the Migratory Bird Hunting and Conservation Act, also known as the Duck Stamp Act. Management of the Refuge system was under the Bureau of Biological Survey. The Bureau was transferred to the Department of Interior in 1939 along with the refuge system.¹⁶ In 1940 the FWS was established, then later reorganized under the Fish and Wildlife Act of 1956.¹⁷ The Fish and Wildlife Act of 1956 redistributed the responsibilities of the FWS between the newlycreated Bureau of Commercial Fisheries and the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife.¹⁸ The Bureau of Commercial Fisheries was transferred in 1970 to the Department of Commerce, while the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife (which included the Division of Wildlife Refuges) stayed under the Department of Interior and became the FWS of today.¹⁹

The FWS is now governed by the provisions of Title 16 of the US Code. Section 742a of the Title 16 highlights the need for conservation policies regarding America's fish and wildlife resources, while section 742b of Title 16 establishes the US Fish and Wildlife Service under the Department of Interior.²⁰ The FWS enforces laws protecting wildlife, manages birdlife and fisheries. The agency protects and restores wetlands along with other habitats, and also covers endangered species. Today, the FWS runs more than 550 National Wildlife Refuges totaling 150 million acres along with 70 National Fish Hatcheries. They have formed partnerships with non-governmental organizations and work internationally.²¹

Endangered Species

An area of conservation where the National Park Service and the Fish and Wildlife Service intersect is that of endangered or threatened species. In 1973, the Endangered Species Act was passed, establishing policies and procedures for protecting endangered fish, wildlife and plants.²² The Endangered Species Act is administered by the US Fish and Wildlife Service in coordination with the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration Fisheries (which is under the Department of Commerce). According to NOAA there are approximately 2,215 endangered or threatened species, of which 645 are foreign. NOAA has jurisdiction over 122 marine aquatic species; the FWS manages land and freshwater species.²³

In order to protect certain species under the ESA, the species must be added to the "List of Endangered and Threatened Wildlife" after meeting certain requirements.²⁴ For species that make the list, recovery plans are developed by the FWS, usually working in coordination with local and state governments and with private organizations. If the endangered species requires a certain habitat to recover, that habitat is considered "critical habitat;" extra effort is put forth to conserve critical habitats.²⁵

The NPS also plays an important role in conservation of endangered species. "At least one or more endangered species

Rose

are found in 204 of the 394 National Park Service units.²⁶ The NPS works with other agencies to prevent more species from becoming endangered. In 11 years between 2002 and 2012, the NPS successfully recovered 38 species.²⁷

Conclusion

Since the mid-1800s, the US government has taken efforts to conserve and protect America's wildlife. The FWS' Wildlife Refuge system, which began as a few reserves under executive orders, has become a massive system of 150 million acres. The FWS, with its long and complex history, not only manages the refuge system but also plays a vital role in managing endangered species. The NPS, which will turn 100 on August 25, 2016, runs close to 400 national parks, many of which are iconic sites in America. Although conservation is a massive undertaking, with a number of agencies and departments working together, the FWS and the NPS have made their mark on the nation's history and continue to be crucial organizations when it comes to protecting and conserving America's fundamental natural beauty.

Kerri Rose (krose3221@gmail.com), Pratt Institute

References

- 1. Robert M. Utley and Barry Mackintosh, *The Department* of Everything Else: Highlights of the Department of Interior History. 1989, ParkNet: National Park Service available at www.nps.gov/parkhistory/online_books/utley-mackin tosh/interior6.htm.
- 2. Library of Congress: American Memory, "The Evolution of the Conservation Movement 1850 to 1920," available at memory.loc.gov/ammem/amrvhtml/conshome.html.
- 3. "America's National Park System: The Critical Documents (Chapter 1: The Early Years, 1864-1918)," www.nps.gov/ parkhistory/online_books/anps/anps_1c.htm, citing "An Act to Set Apart a Certain Tract of Land Lying Near the Headwaters of the Yellowstone River as a Public Park," 17 Stat. 32-33 (March 1, 1872).
- 4. US Fish and Wildlife Service. "Short History of the Refuge System: The Early Years (1864-1920)," available at www.fws.gov/refuges/history/over/over_hist-a_fs.html, citing the Yellowstone National Park Protection Act, 28 Stat. 73 (16 U.S.C. 24 et seq.).
- John A. Guinan and Ralph E. Curtis, National Marine Fisheries Service, "A Century of Conservation," available at www.nefsc.noaa.gov/history/stories/century.html,

citing the act creating the federal Office of Commissioner of Fish and Fisheries, 16 Stat. 593 (February 9, 1871)

- 6. Library of Congress, American Memory Project, "The Evolution of the Conservation Movement, 1850-1920," citing "An act making an appropriation for the Department of Agriculture for the fiscal year ending June 30, 1887...," 24 Stat. 101.
- 7. Short History of the Refuge System: The Early Years.
- 8. Library of Congress, American Memory Project, "Evolution of the Conservation Movement, 1850–1920," citing House of Representatives, 64th Cong., 1st session, "Report of the Committee on the Public Lands to Accompany H.R. 15522: A Bill To Establish A National Park Service and for other purposes." As referred in the House, May 10th, 1916, available at memory.loc.gov/cgi-bin/ampage?collId=amrvl&fileName=vl552//amrvlvl552.db&recNum=0&itemLink=D?consrvbib:1:./temp/~ammem_Umyv::&linkText=0.
- National Park Service Organic Act, 39 Stat. 535 (August 25, 1916), available at www.nps.gov/grba/learn/manage ment/organic-act-of-1916.htm.
- 10. Utley and Mackintosh.
- 11. 16 U.S.C § 1-406zzz-7 (2013), available at www.gpo.gov/ fdsys/browse/collectionUScode.action?collectionCode=U SCODE&searchPath=Title+16%2FChapter+1%2FSUB CHAPTER+I&oldPath=Title+16%2FCHAPTER+1&i sCollapsed=true&selectedYearFrom=2013&ycord=800.
- 12. National Park Service, "National Park Service Overview," available at www.nps.gov/news/upload/NPS-Overview -2015-update-2-25.pdf.
- US Fish and Wildlife Service, "About the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service," available at www.fws.gov/help/ about_us.html.
- 14. Short History of the Refuge System: The Early Years.
- 15. Ibid.
- US Fish and Wildlife Service. "Short History of the Refuge System: Organization and Growth (1921– 1955)," available at www.fws.gov/refuges/history/over/ over_hist-b_fs.html.
- US Fish and Wildlife Service. "Short History of the Refuge System: New Directions, New Opportunities (1956– 1996)," available at www.fws.gov/refuges/history/over/ over_hist-c_fs.html.
- The Fish and Wildlife Act of 1956, 70. Stat. 1119, available at www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/STATUTE-70/pdf/STA TUTE-70-Pg1119.pdf.

- 19. US Fish and Wildlife Service, "About the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service," available at www.fws.gov/help/ about_us.html.
- 20. 16 U.S.C. §742a, b (2013), available at www.gpo. gov/fdsys/pkg/USCODE-2013-title16/pdf/USCODE -2013-title16-chap9-sec742a.pdf.
- 21. About the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.
- 22. The Endangered Species Act of 1973, 16 U.S.C. sections 1531-1544, available at www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ USCODE-2013-title16/pdf/USCODE-2013-title16 -chap35.pdf.
- 23. National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration Fisheries "Endangered Species Act (ESA)," available at www .nmfs.noaa.gov/pr/laws/esa.

- 24. List of Endangered and Threatened Species, 50 CFR §17.11 (2013), available at www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/ CFR-2014-title50-vol2/pdf/CFR-2014-title50-vol2 -sec17-11.pdf.
- 25. US Fish and Wildlife Service, "Endangered Species," available at www.fws.gov/endangered/what-we-do/critical -habitats.html.
- 26. National Park Service, "Endangered Species," available at www.nature.nps.gov/biology/endangeredspecies/.
- 27. National Park Service, "Restoration Success in National Parks," available at www.nature.nps.gov/biology/endan geredspecies/restorationsuccess.cfm.

An Introduction to the National Digital Information Infrastructure and Preservation Program (NDIIPP)

Maureen Fitz-Gerald

common topic in the literature and in coursework for information and library science is digital preservation, both in the sense of digitizing print and other hard copy formats to extend the lifespan of a work and in the sense of collecting digital content such as web documents to ensure continuing access to those resources. Through class discussions on this subject, I developed in interest in systematic efforts to preserve access to born-digital materials (e.g., the Internet Archive and its WayBack Machine). While several of my professors mentioned the widespread use of digital preservation in academic settings, I wonder what efforts are occurring at the government level. In my class readings, I ran across a discussion of the Library of Congress' National Digital Information Infrastructure and Preservation Program (NDIIPP) and began investigating this program and its initiatives.¹ This paper seeks to introduce the NDIIPP to other students and to act as a brief update on the program as it celebrates its fifteenth anniversary. This paper opens with a legislative history of the NDIIPP, moves on to a short discussion of the results of selected program initiatives, and concludes with an evaluation of how well NDIIPP's own website upholds its mission of promoting and maintaining access to information.

A Legislative History of the NDIIPP

The roots of the National Digital Information Infrastructure and Preservation Program (NDIIPP) go back to the 1990s as the rapidly changing and expanding world of digital information raised worries about technological obsolescence and questions about ensuring continued access to digital information in the face of the ephemeral nature of web content. In 1996, Waters and Garrett released the final report for the Task Force on Archiving of Digital Information, which recommended "the development of a national system of digital archives, which it defines as repositories of digital information that are collectively responsible for the long-term accessibility of the nation's social, economic, cultural and intellectual heritage instantiated in digital form."² The authors came to this conclusion through the realization that while the primary responsibility for preservation should lie with the creators and owners of digital content, there is also a need for trusted organizations (which they believe should go through a certification process) that have the "right and duty to exercise an aggressive rescue function as a fail-safe mechanism for preserving valuable digital information that is in jeopardy of destruction, neglect or abandonment by its current custodian" along with a strong infrastructure to support migration, storage, and access to these resources for future researchers (interestingly, at this point it was focused not on the public, but researchers).³ Of course, this organizational network would need a strong administrator to guide its activities and oversee the certification process. Given the relatively recent publication of Waters and Garret's report, it is no surprise that when the Library of Congress asked the National Research Council in 1998 to create an advisory task force for a technology strategic plan, the task force recommended that the Library of Congress assume the supervisory role for a national digital preservation effort, perhaps because of its preexisting digital collections (see figure 1 on next page).⁴

The National Research Council's findings, known as LC21, also included a number of other recommendations that became a cornerstone of the NDIIPP. For instance, "the Library should aggressively pursue clarification of its right to collect copies of US-based websites under the copyright deposit law . . . LC should seek legislation that changes the copyright law to ensure that it has this right" created the foundations for the Section 108 Study Group named after the applicable section of the Copyright Act.⁵

The same year as LC21's publication, 2000, Congress passed the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2001 (Public Law 106-554), which provided the initial funding and charge for the National Digital Information Infrastructure and Preservation Program. The act appropriated \$100 million for the program's use, \$75 million of which was explicitly dedicated to grants and other program expenditures with the provision that the recipients provide matching funds (including in-kind funds) received by March 31, 2003.6 The funding also stipulated that only \$5 million of the \$25 million set aside for administrative purposes could be spent until the Committee on House Administration of the House of Representatives, the Committee on Rules and Administration of the Senate, the Committee on Appropriations of the House of Representatives, and the Committee on Appropriations of the Senate approved a guiding plan developed by the Librarian of Congress with other related entities, including the National Archives and Records Administration, researchers, and businesses involved with digital preservation.⁷ Public Law 108-7 (passed in 2003) changed the due date for the provision of matching funds from March 31, 2003, to March 31, 2005, and Public Law 108-447 (from 2004) changed the wording so that pledges of matching funds also allowed the NDIIPP administrators to use the appropriated money as well as extending the deadline further, from 2005 to 2010; this is undoubtedly due to the fact that the initial strategic plan took two years to complete and the initial call for grant proposals was not released until 2003, making the initial deadline for funding impossible to meet.8

As their willingness to amend the legislation regarding appropriations for NDIIPP indicates, Congress recognized the importance of NDIIPP's mission and that the Library of Congress is most suitable for fulfilling these goals. So, while the program may have had a slower start than they expected, support for NDIIPP continued and the eight selected projects had their initial kickoff in January 2005.9 Each of the projects consists of a lead institution and at least one partner institution, and each has a Library of Congress staff member involved as a liaison. The initial grants provided \$500 thousand to \$3 million for up to three years, and this longer time line reflects the NDIIPP's goal of creating sustainable, long-term efforts.¹⁰ In addition to the individual project partnerships, NDIIPP sought to increase national collaboration by having the project members participate in "affinity groups," cross-project interests including intellectual property rights (the Section 108 Study Group mentioned earlier), content collection and selection, technical infrastructure, and the economics of sustainable digital preservation. Along with the addition in 2006 of a focus on state and local government information.¹¹ Accompanying the addition of a new affinity group, Public Law 109-55 set \$10 million of the \$75 million grant funding money aside for state government use

and waived the requirement for matching funds from them to encourage cooperation for the collection and preservation of atrisk state and local digital information.¹²

A wealth of information on the growth of the National Digital Information Infrastructure and Preservation Program comes from the unfortunate reality of the 2008 national recession. At that time, the NDIIPP experienced a rescission as necessity dictated the redirection of \$47 million of the previously appropriated funds the administrators had yet to spend and their various partners withdrew a further \$37 million in promised matching funds.¹³ At the hearing for the next year's budget they requested \$6 million to keep the program alive, and, records show that the NDIIPP received the money they requested with budgets over \$7.5 million in 2009 and 2010, after which the annual appropriation levels once again dropped.¹⁴ At the same time, the decreased funding levels do not appear to be a reflection on low regard for NDIIPP within the legislative branch, and, in fact the opposite appears to hold true as the Higher Education Opportunity Act (Public Law 110-315), passed the same year the Librarian of Congress pleaded for funds to keep the program alive and strong, mandated the participation of the NDIIPP's Copyright Group in the nineteen-member Advisory Commission on Accessible Instructional Materials in Postsecondary Education for Students with Disabilities.¹⁵ The inclusion of NDIIPP in this federal advisory group indicates that Congress sees NDIIPP and its members as experts in issues of digital preservation and accessibility and that the current funding situation has more to do with the economic situation than any correlation to the importance of the program.

Success? Two Case Studies for NDIIPP Initiatives

After fifteen years, the National Digital Information Infrastructure and Preservation Program (NDIIPP) still receives congressional support and contains a multiplicity of programs. In 2009, NDIIPP received an award from Government Computer News for "its success in working with universities and libraries to model distributed preservation practices, working with state consortiums to help in the preservation of state government digital information, and working with commercial content providers to develop standards for digital preservation." The program also receives mentions in scholarly articles published in a variety of fields, including an entire issue of *Library Trends* dedicated to its initatives.¹⁶ Plaudits like the journal articles and the GCN Award shows that the NDIIPP contains a number of successful initiatives, but success is not necessarily clear-cut.

One particularly notable initiative is the NDIIPP's work on copyright, especially in the Section 108 Study Group, which began as one of the initial inter-project affinity groups in 2005 and produced its final report in 2008. NDIIPP produced several reports on copyright, including one that provides sections of current (circa 2008) copyright laws from the United Kingdom, Australia, the Netherlands, and the United States relevant to digital preservation and access in an easily navigated format. While not necessarily an award, creating a logical publication with practical implications is a form of success in itself.¹⁷ For a more concrete example of recognition for the copyright efforts of NDIIPP, the inclusion of a member of NDIIPP on the federally mandated Advisory Commission on Accessible Instructional Materials in Postsecondary Education for Students with Disabilities demonstrates the expertise of the program. Moreover, the testimony of Laura Gasaway, the cochair of the Section 108 Study Group, in a congressional hearing as an expert witness, who then referred back to the recommendations of their final report as a way to improve access for students and researchers to digital material while still providing copyright protection for the creators and owners of the content, shows that publications from the NDIIPP do carry weight in a discussion of the issues of digital preservation.¹⁸

The NDIIPP incorporates numerous government information-focused collections and initiatives (see Figures 2 and 3), but one of the most prominent is the Preserving State Government Initiative, which included four subsidiary programs, and had more mixed results than did the Section 108 Study Group.

At the conclusion of the initiative in 2012, the Model Technological and Social Architecture for the Preservation of State Government Digital Information's (one of the four programs) final report included this statement: "Perhaps the most important lesson we learned in the course of the project was that the time has not yet come to advance a common information architecture and tool set for preserving and providing access to digital legislative content. Few of our partner states had the capacity to invest and participate in even a small prototype project."19 And while this particular program did produce the Center for Archival Resources On Legislatures (CAROL), an online resource center for capturing, preserving, and providing access to digital information, they also decided to create a shadow archive because they acknowledged that there were still issues that current technology could not resolve.²⁰ The Multi-State Demonstration Project for Preservation of State Government Digital Information likewise reported technical and bureaucratic issues that meant the projects had mixed success. For instance, certain states' metadata for their records were incompatible with the host system so that they were more difficult for users to find.²¹ At the same time, the fact that all four programs continued despite the recession and other difficulties

is a win for the initiative because one of the major objectives of NDIIPP is to increase long-term national collaborations for digital preservation. Despite some setbacks, the four initiatives successfully increased the confidence and ability of the participants as digital preservationists.²²

Evaluating Information Access from the NDIIPP

As the focus of the NDIIPP is on collecting, preserving, and maintaining access to digital information through collaborative outreach, looking at the ways and the ease with which users can access information on NDIIPP in many ways reflects the success of the program itself. The main dissemination method for information on the activities of the NDIIPP and its various subsidiaries is on the websites of each initiative, with the main program's website, digitalpreservation.gov, serving as a web portal. Unfortunately, the Library of Congress' website (which hosts digitalpreservation.gov) has recently undergone a website update and many pages that once linked into the NDIIPP site are now broken and give either a 404 error or a message explaining the recent page migrations with a request to report the broken links. While this is certainly understandable, the fact that a primary aspect of the NDIIPP's mission is to provide access to digital information and yet users cannot access information on the program's site is disappointing. That one of the very first links on the homepage (for the Library of Congress Web Archives) returns this error, not just the links buried deeper within the site, especially causes consternation. Beyond mere philosophical concern, the broken links are also a worry as most of the publications hosted on digitalpreservation. gov are not accessible through FDSys and if a link is broken, as in the case of a conference presentation from 2008 on JHOVE2, users may be unable to access the information elsewhere without a subscription-based service.

The search function on the Library of Congress website can sometimes be frustrating to use as the results include blogs, newsletters, and other such materials and there are limited filters to help searchers retrieve more professional publications. A much easier shortcut for some documents is to use the Catalog of U.S. Government Publications, although it only includes seven results for the NDIIPP. For annual reports on the NDIIPP, they are not issued separately but as part of the annual reports from the Librarian of Congress and the Library's Office of Strategic Initiatives. Another good way to find information on NDIIPP's annual activities as a whole program is to look at the Congressional appropriation hearings where NDIIPP has made an annual presentation to Congress (often with supplemental materials) since 2008.

Not all of NDIIPP's online presence is lackluster and weighing these successes against the difficulties mentioned earlier shows the same sort of mixed results present in the final report of the NDIIPP's Preserving State Government Initiative. For instance, while the list of publications on digitalpreservation.gov does include the occasional broken link, the chronological arrangement allows easy access to the most recent documents, and the fact that it collects reports from a variety of areas, including professional journals and conference presentations, making them publicly available in one location is laudable. NDIIPP also maintains an active social media presence on Facebook and Twitter (as well as slightly less active accounts on iTunesU and YouTube) in addition to their blog, which provide a great way to keep up-to-date on general activities from the NDIIPP initiatives, like the introduction of the Federal Web Archiving Working Group.²³ The individual initiative websites like Americanarchive.org (a searchable database of the digitized collections from the project focused on public broadcasting) may not complete planned updates as quickly as desired, perhaps because of the reduction in funds, yet still manage to perform the needed functions.

Conclusion

When the National Digital Information Infrastructure and Preservation Program (NDIIPP) truly began with the announcement of the initial initiatives in 2004, there were thirty-six partners in the program and, at the end of the 2013 fiscal year, there were three hundred and nineteen partners located in twenty-seven countries.²⁴ Perhaps not surprising given its continued growth and the sheer number of initiatives, NDIIPP has also experienced some pitfalls along the way, including in the content hosting on its own website. However, in its fifteen years of existence and its incredible growth, the NDIIPP has accomplished many tasks as it continues to focus on "learning through action."²⁵ In 2011, the Librarian of Congress reported that NDIIPP provided access to more than fourteen thousand collections and released twentyfive technical tools and services to the public under open licensing, and in 2013 alone, the Digital Preservation Outreach and Education section of NDIIPP provided instruction to over fifteen hundred digital preservationists nationwide.²⁶ As these figures can attest, the NDIIPP still provides an important and effective service in its promotion of national and international collaborations on issues surrounding digital preservation.

Maureen Fitz-Gerald (maefitzg@umail.iu.edu) is a MLS Student at Indiana University Bloomington.

References

- Patricia Cruse and Beth Sandore, "Introduction: The Library of Congress National Digital Information Infrastructure and Preservation Program," *Library Trends* 27, no. 3 (2009): 301–314.
- Donald Waters and John Garrett, Preserving Digital Information: Report of the Task Force on Archiving of Digital Information (Washington, DC: Commission on Preservation and Access, 1996), 2.
- 3. Ibid, 45-47.
- Committee on an Information Technology Strategy for the Library of Congress, Computer Science and Telecommunications Board, National Research Council, LC21: A Digital Strategy for the Library of Congress (Washington, DC: The National Academies Press, 2000), 4, http:// www.nap.edu/openbook.php?isbn=0309071445.
- 5. Ibid., 8.
- Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2001, Public Law 106-554, U.S. Statutes at Large 114 (2000): 2763A-194.
- 7. Ibid.
- Consolidated Appropriations Resolution, 2003, Public Law 108-7, U.S. Statutes at Large 117 (2003): 379; Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2005, Public Law 108-447, U.S. Statutes at Large 118 (2004): 3189; William Lefurgy, "Building Preservation Partnerships: The Library of Congress National Digital Information Infrastructure and Preservation Program," *Library Trends* 54, no. 1 (2005): 164–165, http://www.digitalpreservation.gov/multimedia/documents/building_lefurgy2005.pdf.
- 9. Lefurgy, "Building Preservation Partnerships," 166.
- 10. Ibid.
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. Legislative Branch Appropriations Act, 2006, Public Law 109–55, U.S. Statutes at Large 119 (2005): 582.
- 13. House of Representatives Committee on Appropriations, Subcommittee on Legislative Branch, *Legislative Branch Appropriations for 2009: Hearings before the Committee on Appropriations*, 110th Cong., 2nd Sess., 2008, 134.
- Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2011, H.R. 3082, 111th Cong., 2nd Sess., Congressional Record 156, pt. 14: 20846; House of Representatives Committee on Appropriations, Subcommittee on Legislative Branch, Legislative Branch Appropriations for 2015: Hearings before the Committee on Appropriations, Part 2, 113th Cong., 2nd Sess., 2014, 159.
- 15. *Higher Education Opportunity Act*, Public Law 110–315, U.S. Statutes at Large 122 (2008): 3368.

- Library of Congress, "Digital Preservation Named a 'Great Government IT Project," *Library of Congress Information Bulletin* 68, no. 12 (2009): www.loc.gov/loc/lcib/0912/ ndiipp.html; Cruse and Sandore, "Introduction," 301.
- Neil Beagrie, National Digital Preservation Initiatives: An Overview of Developments in Australia, France, the Netherlands, and the United Kingdom and of Related International Activity (Washington, DC: Council on Library and Information Resources/Library of Congress, 2003), www.clir .org/pubs/reports/pub116/pub116.pdf.
- House of Representatives Committee on the Judiciary, Subcommittee on Courts, Intellectual Property, and the Internet, A Case Study for Consensus Building: The Copyright Principles Project, 113th Cong., 1st Sess., 2013, 16–18.
- Minnesota Historical Society, Preserving State Government Digital Information: NDIIPP Final Report, (Washington, DC: Library of Congress, 2012), 4, www.digitalpreserva tion.gov/multimedia/documents/MHS-NDIIPP_Final Report_UltimateVersion.pdf.
- 20. Ibid., 2-5.
- Washington State Archives, Multi-State Demonstration Project for Preservation of State Government Digital Information: Final Report (Washington, DC: Library of Congress, 2011), 16–19, www.digitalpreservation.gov/ multimedia/documents/wa_finalreport05082012.pdf.

- 22. Christopher A. Lee, States of Sustainability: A Review of State Projects funded by the National Digital Information Infrastructure and Preservation Program (NDIIPP) (Chapel Hill, NC: University of North Carolina, 2012), 13–20, www.digitalpreservation.gov/multimedia/documents/ ndiipp-states-report032612_final.pdf.
- 23. Butch Lazorchak, "Introducing the Federal Web Archiving Working Group," *The Signal: Digital Preservation* (blog), *Library of Congress*, February 23, 2015, http://blogs.loc.gov/digitalpreservation/2015/02/ introducing-the-federal-web-archiving-working-group.
- 24. Library of Congress Office of Strategic Initiatives, Annual Review: Office of Strategic Initiatives; Fiscal 2004 (Washington, DC: Library of Congress, 2005), 9–12, www.digitalpreservation.gov/multimedia/documents/ OSI2004Review.pdf; House of Representatives, Committee, *Legislative Branch Appropriations for 2015*, 163.
- 25. House of Representatives Committee on Appropriations, Subcommittee on Legislative Branch, *Legislative Branch Appropriations for 2013: Hearings before the Committee on Appropriations, Part 1; Justification of the Budget Estimates,* 112th Cong., 2nd Sess., 2012, 733.
- Ibid., 733–745; Library of Congress, Annual Report of the Librarian of Congress for the Fiscal Year Ending September 30, 2013 (Washington, DC: Library of Congress, 2014), 61, http://purl.access.gpo.gov/GPO/LPS35409.

Index to Advertisers

Bernan Presscov	er 4
Marcive	1
OECDcov	er 2

Readex Corporation	cover 3
UN Publications	2

SAY UNCLE.

In 1941, a onetime chef returned to his native Vietnam after travels abroad, his mind aflame with communist ideals. Over a tumultuous decade he sparked an unlikely independence movement, rallying loyalists to confound imposing foes such as France, Japan, China and ultimately the United States of America. Ho Chi Minh, referred to as "Uncle Ho" by his committed charges, repeatedly inspired a sense of nationalism to defy the interloping superpowers, besting them with equal parts fervor and craftiness, not to mention a penchant for attrition.

Joint Publications Research Service (JPRS) Reports, 1957-1994 chronicles Ho's profound impact on Vietnam's history, including the country's ultimate independence. The collection contains millions of pages from a wealth of sources, including monographs, reports, serials, journal and newspaper articles, and radio and television broadcasts. Featuring an emphasis on communist and developing nations, it is an ideal tool for researching military, socioeconomic, political, environmental, scientific and technical issues and events.



"unearth rich scientific and cultural gems..."

Christopher C. Brown, Professor Reference Technology Integration Librarian and Government Documents Librarian, Penrose Library, University of Denver





sales@readex.com www.readex.com (800) 762-8182

NEW THIS WINTER



Understanding the Department of Homeland Security



November 2015 • 346 pages 978-1-59888-741-9 \$40.00 / £24.95 • Cloth



December 2015 • 250 pages 978-1-59888-781-5 \$40.00 / £24.95 • Cloth



December 2015 • 1050 pages 978-1-59888-793-8 \$179.00 / £120.00 • Cloth



January 2016 • 372 pages 978-1-59888-678-8 \$99.00 / £65.00 • Cloth

Ber



December 2015 • 600 pages 978-1-59888-794-5 \$165.00 / £105.00 • Cloth





November 2015 • 600 pages 978-1-59888-787-7 \$105.00 / £70.00 • Paper



December 2015 • 250 pages 978-1-59888-743-3 \$50.00 / £32.95 • Cloth



December 2015 • 250 pages 978-1-59888-783-9 \$50.00 / £32.95 • Cloth

rowman.com/bernanpress 800.462.6420

